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MEASURING VALUE AND RISK IN SERVICES CONTRACTS 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES, 

PANEL ON DEFENSE ACQUISITION REFORM, 
Washington, DC, Thursday, April 23, 2009. 

The panel met, pursuant to call, at 8:00 a.m., in room 1310, 
Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Rob Andrews (Chairman of 
the panel) presiding. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT ANDREWS, A REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM NEW JERSEY, CHAIRMAN, PANEL ON 
DEFENSE ACQUISITION REFORM 
Mr. ANDREWS. Ladies and gentlemen, good morning. The panel 

will come to order. We appreciate your attendance this morning, la-
dies and gentlemen of the public, and especially our witnesses. 

The reason we start at an uncommonly early hour in the morn-
ing is, as you know, the Congress squeezes a lot of activities into 
a couple of days each week, a lot of hearings and markups and 
floor activity, and we think the work the panel is doing, your work, 
really bears attention. So we schedule these hearings early so that 
members can really listen to what you have to say and then get 
on to the rest of the bedlam of our day. So thank you for accommo-
dating us in that respect. 

The panel began our inquiry by asking how we might discern 
good measurements of the gap between what we pay and what we 
get, what value we get. And we first looked at weapons systems. 
Today we are going to look at the area of services that the Depart-
ment of Defense (DOD) purchases. And what we do know about 
services is we buy a lot of them, we buy a lot more of them than 
we used to, and measuring what we spend on services is a very dif-
ferent project than measuring what we spend on major weapons 
systems and other pieces of hardware. 

The data show that we are spending approximately $200 billion 
a year in buying services through the Department of Defense. That 
is about 60 percent of what we buy. So we are spending more on 
services than we are on hardware, so it certainly merits scrutiny. 
It also is a rising portion of the defense budget. It is about twice 
what we spent a decade ago. So we are buying more through serv-
ices, we are spending a lot of money, and it is certainly an impor-
tant question to ask whether the taxpayers and the service per-
sonnel and their families are getting value. 

I don’t want to prejudge the answer to that question, but there 
are some disturbing trends which we can already discern in large 
part through the terrific work of the people of the Government Ac-
countability Office (GAO). In 2007, the GAO reported that in a phe-



2 

nomenon which only the Defense Department could come up with 
this phrase, ‘‘undefinitized contracts,’’ which in plain language 
means you start paying someone before you have agreed how much 
the contract is going to be. So I pay you to mow my lawn, and 
when it is half mowed, we will decide how much I am going to pay 
you. And that is a rather odd concept, and it is supposed to be 
used, I would take it, in emergency circumstances. The GAO found 
that in one instance the DOD had paid contractors nearly $221 
million in questioned costs in one of those arrangements. So the 
fact that these vehicles are being used in and of itself merits in-
quiry. 

In fiscal 2005, the DOD obligated nearly $10 billion for profes-
sional administrative management support and other services 
under what are referred to as time and materials contracts, which 
are contracts where there is really no effective incentive for the 
vendor to hold down costs. Now, again, these are contracts that are 
supposed to be let only in unique circumstances where there is no 
other vehicle available that would make sense under those cir-
cumstances. So there is a question as to whether that vehicle is 
being used too often, unwisely and what have you. 

And then in the 2008 review, the GAO found that there were in-
complete contract files at some Army contracting offices which is 
hindering the administration’s ability to discern facts and patterns. 

So we already know there are some disturbing indicia. What we 
are going to focus on this morning, though, is how do we construct 
metrics that help us properly understand whether taxpayers and 
service personnel are getting full value for the money that is spent? 

The other point that I say we can sort of discern that is self-evi-
dent is that measuring the answer to that question in the service- 
contracting area is quite different than it would be in the weapons- 
acquisition area. The word ‘‘service contract’’ implies a huge diver-
sity of things, everything from day care centers to catering services 
to legal and health care services. So you are measuring a much 
more diverse body of purchases. Very often these are short-term 
rather than long-term. Very often they are done in very small 
tranches or very small amounts. So it is a very different measure-
ment project than the other one. But as I say, it is very important. 
The taxpayers are paying in excess of $200 billion a year. 

There are some early indicia that there are trouble problems for 
us to look at. And the good news is there is some excellent work 
that has been done. In the area of the Air Force, Ms. Baldwin is 
going to talk about some innovations that have happened there. 
Mr. Parsons is going to talk about progress that has already been 
made in the Army very recently. So we are going to try to come 
away this morning with a better understanding of how we might 
measure the difference, the difference, if any, between value and 
expenditure in these areas. 

So we welcome the witnesses. 
I want to ask my friend and the ranking Republican Mr. Con-

away for his comments. 
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STATEMENT OF HON. K. MICHAEL CONAWAY, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM TEXAS, RANKING MEMBER, PANEL ON DEFENSE 
ACQUISITION REFORM 

Mr. CONAWAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Today’s hearing is an appropriate follow-on to the panel’s first 

hearing, which focused on how DOD and GAO currently assess per-
formance of major weapons systems. Quite often these are the pro-
grams that grab the headlines in the media and consume a great 
deal of our time. This is quite reasonable. It is easy to understand 
why a fighter aircraft or a satellite might be so costly. These are 
exquisitely engineered mechanical structures that perform under 
conditions that most of us would never envision even using our 
cars and televisions in. Nevertheless it is actually services, not 
hardware, that consume the majority of defense dollars. 

Today the DOD obligates $200 billion for contractor-supported 
services, a nearly twofold increase in spending in services in last 
several years. This increase in spending is largely, but not entirely, 
the result of ongoing contingency operations in Iraq and Afghani-
stan. In fact, this increase in spending on services is not unique to 
DOD. On a government-wide basis, over 60 percent of total con-
tracting spending is on services. 

I think we often take for granted the breadth of services re-
quired, as the Chairman mentioned earlier, by DOD. The Depart-
ment issues contracts for commercial services ranging from insur-
ance to construction to dining, child care moving, mortuary and to 
travel. The Department also issues a variety of contracts for non- 
commercial services such as engineering, research and develop-
ment, security information technology. 

As challenging as it is to measure performance against the plan 
for the development of a piece of technology, it could be infinitely 
more difficult to measure performance against a fluid requirement 
such as advisory or assistant services. I hope we hear more today 
about how the Department is meeting this challenge and what ad-
ditional recommendations our witnesses can provide for improving 
our performance measures for service contracts. 

Similarly it is often impossible to precisely define the require-
ments for services in advance. For example, how does one precisely 
define the number of meals that have to be served at a dining facil-
ity in a yet to be established forward-operating base, or the number 
of hours it will require to solve an unanticipated engineering prob-
lem? Therefore the type of contract used plays a critical role in de-
termining the value received by our government. 

As we have spent significantly more money on services, what les-
sons have we learned to optimize the value to the taxpayer? 

Lastly, since many of these services are commercial in nature, 
one may conclude that consolidating contracting for services might 
increase the government’s buying power and improve the dissemi-
nation of best practices. On the other hand, increasing the use of 
centers of excellence for services contracting may remove the con-
tracting officers from the place of execution, making it more dif-
ficult to share contractor performance data. I would be interested 
to learn more about the benefits and drawbacks to centralizing the 
award of services contracts. 
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I also encourage our witnesses to share their views on existing 
laws and regulations that are particularly helpful or not helpful to 
the Department’s efforts to obtain the best value and capability for 
our warfighters from service contracts. 

With that I conclude and again thank my fellow members and 
you, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to our witnesses’ testimony. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you very much. 
I am going to read brief biographies of our witnesses, and we are 

going to get to the testimony. I think you are all veterans of testi-
mony here on the Hill, but I will remind you that your written 
statements, without objection, have been entered into the record of 
the hearing. We would ask you to synopsize those written state-
ments in a five-minute oral statement. We would like you to try to 
stick to that five minutes so the members have ample opportunity 
for give-and-take with you. 

Laura Baldwin is the senior economist at the RAND Corporation. 
She has been with RAND since 1994, after completing a Ph.D. in 
economics from Duke University. In 2007, she was named Director 
of the Resource Management Program within Project AIR FORCE. 
And prior to that she was Associate Director of the program. 

Dr. Baldwin’s research has addressed a variety of Air Force logis-
tics and acquisition challenges associated with staffing, the struc-
ture of transfer prices, many of the issues that we are looking at 
here today. In addition to her program management and research 
responsibilities, Dr. Baldwin is a co-organizer of RAND’s defense 
economic sessions at the annual Western Economic Association 
International professional meetings. 

Welcome, Dr. Baldwin. We are glad that you are here. 
Mr. William Solis serves as the Director in the Defense Capabili-

ties and Management Team at the U.S. Government Accountability 
Office, GAO. The Comptroller General of the United States ap-
pointed Mr. Solis to this senior executive position in July of 2002. 
Prior to this appointment, he has worked on a variety of engage-
ments that cover topics such as military readiness, training, weap-
ons systems effectiveness, housing and military doctrine. As the di-
rector, he is responsible for a wide range of GAO program evalua-
tions in the area of defense logistics and warfighter support involv-
ing each of the military services, the Defense Logistics Agency, as 
well as the Joint and Office of Secretary of Defense program offices. 

Over 30 years of service at GAO, Mr. Solis has served in a wide 
variety of positions. Most recently he was selected to receive the 
2008 GAO award for distinguished service. 

Congratulations on that, Mr. Solis. We are glad that you are with 
us. 

John Hutton is a Director also of the U.S. GAO, working for the 
Acquisition and Sourcing Management Team. In this capacity, he 
provides direct support to congressional committees and members 
on a range of acquisition and sourcing issues aimed at improving 
federal agencies’ ability to buy products and services efficiently and 
effectively. 

You are the guy that was invented for this hearing this morning. 
Mr. Hutton is a native of Chicopee, Massachusetts; received a 

B.A. in public administration from American International College, 
a master’s in public administration from Syracuse University’s 
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Maxwell School, and a master’s in national security strategy from 
the National War College in 2002. He attended the Senior Execu-
tive Fellows Program at Harvard in 2005. And he has also received 
numerous awards at GAO for outstanding performance, including 
the GAO’s Meritorious Service Award. 

Thank you, Mr. Hutton, for your service and being here this 
morning. 

Mr. Jeffrey Parsons is the Executive Director of the U.S. Army’s 
Contracting Command, a new major subordinate command of the 
U.S. Army Materiel Command, AMC. Prior to assuming his current 
position, Mr. Parsons served as the Director of Contracting for the 
Office of Command Contracting, Headquarters, AMC, at Fort 
Belvoir, Virginia. 

Mr. Parsons received his bachelor’s degree in psychology from St. 
Joseph’s University in Philadelphia—the hawk will never die, is 
that right, Mr. Parsons—and holds two masters degrees, one in ad-
ministration with a concentration in procurement and contracting 
from the George Washington University, and the other in national 
resource strategy from the National Defense University. 

We are very fortunate to have four individuals of such skill and 
commitment to address these issues this morning. 

Ms. Baldwin, we will begin with you, and we enjoy hearing your 
testimony. 

STATEMENT OF LAURA BALDWIN, DIRECTOR, RESOURCE 
MANAGEMENT PROGRAM, RAND PROJECT AIR FORCE 

Ms. BALDWIN. Chairman and distinguished Members, thank you 
for inviting me to testify at this panel on measuring value and risk 
in service contracts. I am a senior economist at the RAND Corpora-
tion, and I currently serve as the Director of the Resource Manage-
ment Program within Project AIR FORCE. 

For more than a decade, RAND has conducted a broad portfolio 
of research on implementing best purchasing and supply manage-
ment practices within the Department of Defense. My testimony 
today will describe research that I co-led along with my colleague 
John Ausink, who is here today, that examines successful commer-
cial practices for managing service acquisition, and that is focused 
on performance metrics to improve contract outcomes. I have a 
copy of the report with me. This research was sponsored by the Air 
Force Deputy Assistant Secretary for Contracting and was con-
ducted during fiscal year 2003. 

[The information referred to is retained in the committee files 
and can be viewed upon request.] 

I will begin by providing some context from the research, fol-
lowed by a discussion of what we did, what we found, and how it 
is relevant to the U.S. Air Force. In terms of context, the Depart-
ment of Defense purchases many services, including commercial 
services for its facilities and installations, such professional serv-
ices as consulting and engineering support, and such weapons sys-
tems-oriented services as research and development and test and 
evaluation. 

In response to emphasis on improving services acquisition within 
the fiscal year 2002 National Defense Authorization Act, RAND’s 
Project AIR FORCE was asked to develop a portfolio of overarching 



6 

measures to allow the Air Force to assess the health of its service 
acquisition activities, to diagnose problems and to target improve-
ment efforts. To develop this portfolio of metrics, we conducted a 
series of interviews with commercial-sector purchasing profes-
sionals who are respected by their peers for successfully creating 
and implementing what are widely accepted as best purchasing 
and supply management practices, focusing on their application to 
service acquisitions. The services discussed in our data sources are 
similar to commercial like services purchased by the Air Force, in-
cluding facilities services, telecommunications services and other 
support activities. 

Our primary finding is that commercial firms are shifting away 
from uncoordinated purchasing at lower levels of their organiza-
tions and moving towards a corporate approach to managing their 
service acquisitions in much the same way as they manage their 
acquisition of direct materials. Commercial firms are increasingly 
using commodity councils, which are centralized cross-functional 
teams, to develop organization-wide purchasing and supply man-
agement strategies for services. And moreover, such firms are de-
veloping and using performance metrics, similar to those used for 
goods, to manage their purchased services and their purchasing or-
ganizations that support those strategies. 

Here I will focus on our findings related to performance metrics. 
To inform decisionmaking, our interviewees recommended results- 
oriented metrics, both forward-looking and retrospective, that focus 
on how acquisition activities support both short-term and long-term 
corporate objectives. The most frequent results-oriented metrics in-
clude cost, quality, supplier satisfaction, implementation of new ini-
tiatives such as supplier development, and special interest items 
such as small business participation. 

Cost metrics were typically oriented towards measuring cost sav-
ings over time, often adjusting for exogenous market factors. Qual-
ity, which is more difficult to quantify for services than for goods, 
was typically measured in terms of user satisfaction or service reli-
ability. Supplier satisfaction was used as a forward-looking indi-
cator of whether the buying firm will be able to continue doing 
business with the best providers. Metrics for implementing new ini-
tiatives were a mixture of forward-looking process measures and 
retrospective outcome measures. Commercial firms indicated that 
they also used metrics such as internal customer satisfaction, per-
sonnel training and retention, and ethics violations to manage the 
internal purchasing organization. Although the Air Force is not a 
commercial firm, it can learn from commercial firms’ experiences in 
managing its own service acquisitions. 

Our findings recommend a balanced portfolio of performance 
metrics, representing both short- and long-run considerations and 
internal and external activities. These recommendations are based 
on the six major categories of metrics discussed earlier: cost, qual-
ity, supplier satisfaction, new initiatives, special interests and in-
ternal management. 

The Air Force will find it challenging to populate some of these 
metrics. While some data such as contract costs are found in Air 
Force data systems, others such as supplier and customer satisfac-
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tion will require implementation of new data-collection procedures 
for effective implementation. 

More broadly, our analyses suggest that good metrics are nec-
essary, but not sufficient to extract maximum value from purchase 
services, that they are most powerful when implemented in a cen-
tralized management framework. 

This concludes my oral remarks. Thank you, and I welcome any 
questions you might have. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you, Dr. Baldwin. As I said your full state-
ment is entered into the record. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Baldwin can be found in the Ap-
pendix on page 35.] 

Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Solis, Mr. Hutton, welcome. We appreciate 
the great work GAO does on so many issues, and we are glad you 
are with us this morning. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM M. SOLIS, DIRECTOR, DEFENSE CA-
PABILITIES AND MANAGEMENT, U.S. GOVERNMENT AC-
COUNTABILITY OFFICE, AND JOHN HUTTON, DIRECTOR, AC-
QUISITION AND SOURCING MANAGEMENT, U.S. GOVERN-
MENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE 

Mr. SOLIS. Thank you very much. Chairman Andrews, Ranking 
Member Conaway, members of the panel, I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to be here along with my colleague, John Hutton, to discuss 
the challenges DOD faces in ensuring it gets good value for the tax-
payers’ dollars and attains quality contractor services in a cost-effi-
cient and effective manner. Many of these challenges are long-
standing, but they have become increasingly important as the De-
partment’s reliance on contractors for services has grown in size 
and scope to the point that DOD officials have acknowledged their 
inability to perform their mission without contractor support. 

My statement today will focus on two areas, first challenges DOD 
faces in consistently following sound contracting and contract man-
agement practices, and, second, recent actions DOD has taken to 
improve its management of services contract. 

From the outset, I think it is important to recognize that the 
issue is not whether the Department should contract for services, 
for it must. The issue is to what extent it should, and how best to 
provide oversight when it does. Our previous work shows that it is 
essential that DOD employ sound practices when using contractors 
to support its missions or operations to ensure that the Depart-
ment receives good value. These practices include clearly defining 
requirements, using an appropriate contract type, and properly 
overseeing contract administration. 

Further, an overarching issue that impacts DOD’s ability to prop-
erly manage its growing acquisition of services is having an ade-
quate workforce with the right skills and capabilities. 

I would like to spend a few moments to elaborate what we have 
found with regard to these challenges. First, properly defining re-
quirements are a prerequisite to obtaining value, both at the DOD- 
wide level and at the contract level. At the Department of Defense 
level, the Department should have an understanding of what it 
needs to contract for and why. However, the Department does not 
currently have complete and accurate information on the number 
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of services contracts in use, the services being provided by those 
contracts, the number of contractors providing those services and 
the number and types of contracts awarded. 

At the contract level, poorly defined or changing requirements 
have contributed to increased costs as well as services that do not 
meet the Department’s needs. The absence of well-defined require-
ments and clearly understood objectives complicates efforts to hold 
DOD and contractors accountable for poor acquisition outcomes. 

Second, we have found that DOD does not always use the con-
tract types or business arrangements that would result in the best 
value to the government. Selecting the appropriate contracting ar-
rangement is important because some contracts increase the 
governments’s cost risk. For example, in January 2008, we reported 
on a cost-plus, fixed-fee provision of a task order to repair military 
equipment for use in Iraq and Afghanistan required the Army to 
pay the contractor to fix equipment that had failed to meet quality 
standards established in the task order. 

Third, we have reported on numerous occasions that DOD did 
not adequately manage and assess contractor performance, putting 
the Department at risk of being unable to identify and correct poor 
contractor performance in a timely manner. 

Collectively these problems expose DOD to unnecessary risk and 
make it difficult for the Department to ensure that it is getting 
good value for the dollars spent. 

In response to congressional legislation and numerous GAO rec-
ommendations on contract management and the use of contractors 
to support deployed forces, DOD has taken a number of actions in-
cluding issuing guidance to address contracting weaknesses and 
promote the use of sound business arrangements, establishing a 
framework for reviewing major system acquisitions, promulgating 
regulations to better manage its use of contracting arrangements 
that compose additional risk for the government, and begun efforts 
to identify and improve the skills and capabilities of its workforce. 
These efforts include steps to improve training of military com-
manders and contract oversight personnel. 

These are positive steps, but in order to improve contract out-
comes on the whole, DOD must ensure that these policy changes 
and other efforts are consistently put into practice and reflected in 
the decisions made on individual acquisitions. For example, in the 
near term, DOD must act forcefully to implement the new proce-
dures and processes in a sustained, consistent and effective manner 
across the Department. Doing so will require continued sustained 
commitment by senior DOD leadership to translate policy and prac-
tice and to hold decision makers accountable. 

At the same time, many of the actions DOD is taking, such as 
the Army’s efforts to increase its acquisition workforce, will not be 
fully implemented for several years. DOD will need to continue to 
monitor such efforts to ensure intended outcomes are achieved. 

At the department-wide level, DOD has yet to conduct the type 
of fundamental examination or reexamination of its reliance on 
contractors that we called for in 2008. Without an understanding 
of the depth and breadth of contractor support, the Department 
will be unable to determine if it has the appropriate mix of military 
personnel, DOD civilians and contractors. As a result, DOD may 
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not be totally aware of its risk it faces and will therefore be unable 
to mitigate those risks in a cost-effective and efficient manner. 

The implementation of existing and emerging policy, the moni-
toring of the Department’s actions, and the comprehensive assess-
ment of what should and should not be contracted for are not easy 
tasks, but they are essential if DOD is to place itself in a better 
position to deliver goods and services to warfighters. Moreover, 
with the increase of forces in Afghanistan, the urgency for action 
is heightened to help the Department avoid the same risk of fraud, 
waste and abuse it is experiencing in using contractors in support 
of Operation Iraqi Freedom (OIF). 

This concludes my statement, and we will be happy to answer 
your questions. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Solis, thank you very much. 
[The joint prepared statement of Mr. Solis and Mr. Hutton can 

be found in the Appendix on page 43.] 
Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Hutton, are you adding something? You are 

certainly welcome to. 
Mr. HUTTON. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Solis has covered both sides of 

the issue. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Very well. As I say, the joint statement that you 

wrote is already part of the record. 
Mr. Parsons, welcome. We are looking forward to hearing from 

you. 

STATEMENT OF JEFFREY P. PARSONS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, 
U.S. ARMY CONTRACTING COMMAND, U.S. ARMY MATERIEL 
COMMAND 

Mr. PARSONS. Thank you. Chairman Andrews, Congressman 
Conaway and distinguished members of the Defense Acquisition 
Reform Panel, thank you for this opportunity to discuss the proc-
esses used by the Army Materiel Command to measure value and 
risk in service contracts. We are pleased to report that these proc-
esses enable our contracting mission to be agile, expeditionary and 
responsive to our warfighters, while ensuring proper fiscal steward-
ship of taxpayer dollars. 

We are pleased to report to you that we have increased the re-
sources devoted to oversight of service contracts and have also de-
veloped improved techniques for evaluating and managing those 
contracts to provide good value to the taxpayer and effective sup-
port to deployed warfighters. The Army Materiel Command has im-
proved its Contracting Officer Representative Program, has a plan 
in place to increase the number of personnel in the contract admin-
istration area, and has improved its ability to inspect the world- 
wide contracting offices that execute the Army’s acquisition pro-
grams. 

In addition, the Army has increased the rigor of its acquisition 
process to focus on obtaining better values from the service con-
tracts it awards. 

Recent RAND studies and GAO reports state that the Depart-
ment of Defense needs to become more strategic in the way it buys 
and manages services. Trends in Army service contracting support 
the fact that the Army has embraced this concept. On major service 
contracts over $500 million, a panel of senior experts in con-
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tracting, finance and law, as well as the senior representatives 
from the technical areas that are the focus of the acquisition, re-
view the acquisition strategy to ensure that the planned contract 
will provide an efficient and effective solution to the Army’s needs, 
and that there are strong metrics that will enable the Army to 
track the value delivered by the contractor that ultimately receives 
the contract. 

One of the interesting side benefits of the senior review is the 
evolution of a deliberate strategic sourcing movement that focuses 
on establishing Army-wide contracts for common-use supplies and 
services. For example, we now have an Army-wide contract for cell 
phone service that has achieved substantial discounts from Govern-
ment Services Administration (GSA) contract prices and provides 
better controls over who is given a cell phone and what type of call-
ing program they may use. Net effect is the cost avoidance is $79.2 
million per year. The centralized agreements provide consistent en-
terprise terms and conditions; eliminate activation, deactivation 
and other fees; and provide aggressive prices on both cellular de-
vices and service plans. 

This approach is not limited to commercially available services. 
The Army uses suites of multiple-award, indefinite-quantity con-
tracts to support all types of operations leveraging our service 
spending. The Field and Installation Readiness Support Team, 
commonly known as ‘‘FIRST,’’ provides logistical support require-
ments including logistics program management, repair and mainte-
nance support, supply chain management, quality assurance sup-
port, logistics training support and transportation support in both 
the Continental United States (CONUS) and Outside the Conti-
nental United States (OCONUS) locations. The first program 
metrics include how well small business and competition require-
ments are being met, as well as goals for reducing logistics bur-
dens, customer satisfaction, timeliness of performance, cost control 
and reliability. 

The Global Maintenance and Supply Program metrics include 
how well the contractor met the technical requirements of its indi-
vidual task orders. Currently we are at 99.7 percent, which is an 
improvement over previous lows of 69 percent. Cost and schedule 
performance are evaluated on a program level across all task or-
ders. 

We continue to search out even more opportunities to better le-
verage Army’s purchasing power. For example, we are reviewing 
alternative ways to support the Army’s installation maintenance 
support contracts; $438.2 million worth of work is performed by 37 
contractors under 41 contracts. Under the AMC Materiel Enter-
prise approach, we will eliminate redundancy in contracts and ca-
pabilities, and thereby gain efficiencies across the Army. This is an 
example of how we strive every day to improve the value the Army 
and the taxpayer receive from Army contracts. 

The Army has made great progress in providing training and 
tools for overall contracting activities and expeditionary operations. 
This includes improvements in contractor oversight and tracking 
value realized under contracts. 

We have also shared expectations for contingency contracting 
support and are increasing our oversight of deployed contracting of-
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ficials. The Army uses a pocket-sized joint contingency contracting 
handbook to equip contingency contracting officers with the nec-
essary tools for joint service operations. This handbook has been in-
corporated in new training material for the Expeditionary Contin-
gency Force structure. We will soon also field the Virtual Con-
tracting Enterprise that will move existing contracting tools to a 
Web-based environment allowing for the sharing of contract infor-
mation and enhanced oversight in a paperless environment, includ-
ing the tracking of contract performance information. 

As stewards of the taxpayers’ dollars, the Army is committed to 
excellence in managing and documenting contractor performance 
and the overall discipline of contract administration services. With 
service contracts representing an ever-increasing percentage of our 
overall contract dollars, greater emphasis is rightfully being placed 
on their management and oversight. This includes documenting 
contractors’ current and past performance, and developing key 
metrics related to cost, schedule and performance during acquisi-
tion planning that focus on value delivered to the Army, and track-
ing those metrics as part of contract administration and oversight. 

Those metrics are key early warning signals to program officials 
as they are the first indicators that a program is in trouble, be it 
from technical difficulties beyond the contractors’ control due to 
changes in the operating environment caused by war-related issues 
or problems directly related to contractor performance. 

Despite exceptionally hard circumstances, the Army’s contracting 
and acquisition staff has made improvements in the strategic man-
agement of the Army requirements, and specifically has better in-
sight into the values being delivered under key service contracts. 
We believe with improved staff levels and contract administration, 
this trend will continue. The Army is dedicated toward executing 
its warfighting mission while simultaneously protecting the tax-
payers’ interest. It is my honor to lead the Army Contracting Com-
mand as we persevere to achieve those goals. 

This concludes my statement, and I welcome any questions you 
may have. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you very much, Mr. Parsons. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Parsons can be found in the Ap-

pendix on page 69.] 
Mr. ANDREWS. And I thank each of you for your contribution this 

morning. 
In reading your testimony, it appears to me that although it is 

by no means the exclusive cause that one of the major causes of 
any gap that we have in the value between what we get and what 
we pay is a flawed requirements process, that we don’t really un-
derstand what is going on in it, and we don’t handle it very well. 
And I wanted to emphasize an example of a process that evidently 
didn’t work very well and then one that did, to learn more about 
that. 

On page five of the GAO report, the GAO written testimony, Mr. 
Solis and Mr. Hutton, you tell us about a problem in Iraq where 
the Defense Contract Audit Agency (DCAA) had a dispute with a 
contractor on providing meals for the soldiers in Iraq that resulted 
in $171 million in questioned costs. Do you have the document I 
am referring to? It is page five of the testimony document here. 
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I want to make sure I understood this correctly. It says that ne-
gotiations resulted in a settlement whereby $36 million would not 
be paid to the contractor. Does that mean that $135 million was? 

Mr. HUTTON. Yes, I believe that is correct. 
Mr. ANDREWS. And if I understand correctly, the dispute was 

whether or not the contract required us to pay on the basis of the 
scope of work in the document or the actual head count at the base. 

Now, do you know whether the contract answered that question 
in advance? In other words, did this dispute come up because the 
contract was vague and ambiguous, or did it come up because there 
was a dispute about the factual meaning of it? 

Mr. HUTTON. It is my understanding, sir, that the dispute cen-
tered on the statement of work and differing views. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry? 
Mr. HUTTON. I am sorry. My understanding is that the dispute 

centered on the statement of work and how that was written. 
Mr. ANDREWS. So, Mr. Parsons, do you know the answer to that 

question? Was the contract just ambiguously worded? 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, I think the contract they are making reference 

to is the Logistics Civil Augmentation Program, especially the early 
days of the operation, and that was part of the issue, and it gets 
to the heart of the matter and being able to really identify clearly 
what the requirements are, especially in a service contract. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Can I say something? I am not a very good law-
yer. I went to law school. One thing I did learn, if you are writing 
a contract, one of the basic things you put in there is are we going 
to pay on the basis of number of people who show up to get fed 
or some other basis? 

How did the contract get written so ambiguously in the first 
place? Who dropped the ball on that? Do we know? 

Mr. HUTTON. I can’t point to that, sir, but what I can point to 
again, though, is one thing that we have noticed is, particularly in 
this environment, sometimes that people act to move very swiftly 
to get something under contract, and when you do that, these types 
of problems arise. And I think that is one of the things—— 

Mr. ANDREWS. I think that is a valid excuse if it is the issue that 
they were supposed to deliver a certain kind of food and couldn’t 
do it because of refrigeration problems. But it is pretty basic that, 
you know, if you have ever planned a sweet 16 party for your 
daughter, we are going to pay the caterer on the basis of either the 
number of people who show up, or we are going to pay them for 
200 people. It is kind of self-evident that you write that in the con-
tract from the beginning. 

Now, let’s talk about apparently a successful story. Mr. Parsons, 
you talked about the cell phone initiative that you say saved us 
$79.2 million. Can you tell us a little bit more about that, what you 
did and how you did it? 

Mr. PARSONS. I would be happy to, sir. And one of the things 
that we really noticed when we started taking a lot the cell phone 
service is that there were people across the Army writing their own 
contracts or entering into agreements for cell phone services. So we 
really weren’t leveraging the total dollar value of cell phone service. 
So we were able to convince the Chief Intelligence Officer (CIO) of 
the Army that we need to find a way to write a single contract or 
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a single series of contracts that would allow us to leverage that 
spend. Then we also found that the terms and conditions of the 
contracts varied, and again, by bringing all those dollars together, 
we were able to negotiate with the vendors a more favorable pric-
ing plan than what was currently in the GSA contracts. 

But more importantly, I think, and this again gets back to the 
requirements issue, it alerted a lot of organizations to the extent 
of the cell phones that they had out there. And they started asking 
questions like, well, why does everybody need a cell phone? And 
then they started putting some policies in place on who would have 
them, what they were authorized for. And we found that by reduc-
ing the requirements that weren’t well defined, we saved as much 
money through reducing requirements as we did in the actual pric-
ing. 

Mr. ANDREWS. So the savings really came from two achieve-
ments, right? The first was leveraging our purchasing power, the 
Sam’s Club approach, right? We bought more of it, so you get a bet-
ter price. And the second was the various decision makers started 
to do an inventory of how many cell phones they had out there, and 
they said, how come we have so many out? Maybe we need fewer 
than we have. Why did that happen? Is that because your organi-
zation got stood up and caused that? What was the causal phe-
nomenon that caused that good development to occur? 

Mr. PARSONS. I wouldn’t attribute it to the standup of the Army 
Contracting Command, although one of the things we have devel-
oped within our command is what we call a Strategic Sourcing 
Branch. Really what we have been doing is capitalizing on a lot of 
the work that RAND did back in the late 1990s and early 2000. 

Mr. ANDREWS. In this instance did this sort of spontaneously 
combust, or did someone—who made a decision that said, you know 
what, we have to bring all these contracts under a centralized au-
thority and get more bang for our buck or more minutes for our 
dollar in this case? 

Mr. PARSONS. It was initiated out of the Army Acquisition Office. 
Lieutenant General Thompson, who is the military deputy for the 
Army acquisition executive, who is a strong supporter for strategic 
sourcing and encouraged us and all the organizations within the 
Army to start taking a look at their service spend to see how we 
can get our arms around that to better leverage it—— 

Mr. ANDREWS. I want to be sure we move on to my colleagues. 
But I did want to just ask one more question, and I assume the 
GAO witnesses would be the best to know, perhaps Mr. Parsons 
and you, Ms. Baldwin. Is there one person in the Department of 
Defense who can answer this question: What do your data show 
that of the $200 billion that we spend, how much might it be—how 
much of that might be wasted? Is there a person who could say, 
yeah, you know what? Based upon the data, I think we probably 
could recover $15 billion of that and do a better job; or, all of it 
is fine. Is there a person who is in charge of answering that ques-
tion? Mr. Hutton. 

Mr. HUTTON. I do not believe there is a person that can answer 
that question. That is in part one of the points that we made in 
our 2006 report was the need to look at service contracting from 
a strategic as well as a transactional level, meaning at the contract 
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level. The important thing right now is does DOD know exactly 
what they are buying, what they are paying, how many contractors 
do they have and—— 

Mr. ANDREWS. The answer is no. 
Mr. HUTTON. I think what Mr. Parsons was talking about stra-

tegic sourcing is one opportunity of centralized procurement—— 
Mr. ANDREWS. But the answer to your rhetorical question is, no, 

they do not, they do not have that complete database? 
Mr. HUTTON. People that assign a percent to how much is wast-

ed, no. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Ms. Baldwin, in your analysis of the private sec-

tor, would the answer to my question, the private sector, typically 
be yes, that at Microsoft or—I was going to say Bank of America, 
I guess I shouldn’t—at a large private-sector institution that there 
would be an officer who would be able to say, this is what we spend 
on services, and I can assure you that we are getting what we 
should; or, I am troubled that it might be five or six percent off? 
Does the private sector typically have the data and have such a 
person? 

Ms. BALDWIN. Certainly the goal of setting up the strategic cor-
porate-wide offices to manage purchasing more broadly, services in 
specific, commercial firms struggle with this, too, is what we found. 
Even the leading firms that we interviewed for this particular 
study, they were still in the process of gathering the right data, 
creating the right systems to be able to get the information they 
need to better manage this. But, yes, the goal is for them to be able 
to look broadly—— 

Mr. ANDREWS. Are they closer to achieving the goal than we are? 
Ms. BALDWIN. I can’t speak for the other services, but our work 

in the Air Force suggests that some in the commercial sector are 
ahead of that, in that capability. I wouldn’t say that broadly. Com-
mercial firms have the same issues that the Air Force and other 
services have. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you all very much. 
Mr. Conaway. 
Mr. CONAWAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a couple of just 

relatively insignificant questions to start with. 
Ms. Baldwin, you mentioned supplier satisfaction at least twice. 

What does that mean? 
Ms. BALDWIN. It means, broadly, how the supplier views the 

working relationship with the customer firm. So do they feel like 
they have a good working relationship? Can they talk with them? 
Do they feel like they are being treated fairly? 

Mr. CONAWAY. So you would put that in the matrix of—where in 
the matrix indicia, where would that go? Bottom? Top? 

Ms. BALDWIN. That would be—well, it is one of the three meas-
ures that the firms we interviewed said that they reported that to 
high-level management. So I would think it would rank—— 

Mr. CONAWAY. What do they do with that data if someone says, 
I really don’t like working for you? It is a rhetorical question. 

Ms. BALDWIN. I can’t answer that question specifically. 
Mr. CONAWAY. Mr. Parsons, listening to your statement, it 

sounds like you have it going totally in the right direction, you 
have everything solved, which is generally the kind of testimony we 
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get from folks. You mentioned a consolidation of contracts for facili-
ties management, almost $500 million in services. Where is that? 
What progress have you made on getting that done? 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, just recently the Army Materiel Command and 
the Installation Management Command have agreed to transfer 
the maintenance functions at the installation level over to Army 
Materiel Command. When we started that process, what we found 
was that over 30-some installations, we had 40-some contracts, 
with 37 different contracts valued at $438 million for essentially 
the same types of services being performed for maintenance. But 
there is no standardization of requirements, inspections and those 
types of things. And so now what we are doing is we have done an 
inventory of all those contracts and are assessing how can we stra-
tegically source those. Do we really need 40-some contracts, or do 
we need maybe 3 or 4 on a regional basis and then try to stand-
ardize the terms and conditions and the way that we will oversee 
the management? 

Mr. CONAWAY. When are you going to report back to us that that 
has saved us X amount of money or has done what you wanted it 
to do? 

Mr. PARSONS. When can we report back? Sir, we just initiated 
this action. I would say probably another six months to a year be-
fore we will be able to report what type of savings we are going 
to see out of that. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Thirty installations, that is the total in the Army? 
Or is that just CONUS? 

Mr. PARSONS. It is just CONUS, does not include OCONUS, and 
it only includes maintenance that was being performed out of what 
they call the Directorate of Logistics. 

Mr. CONAWAY. So it is relatively narrow. If you look at the risks 
of loss to the taxpayer, obviously the full-flown strategic, use all 
the buzzwords you guys use, kind of a management system to 
make all this work, at what level does it make sense to begin ap-
plying those, and at what level below which it doesn’t make sense? 
I mean, you spend more time in management and oversight and re-
porting than you do on actually buying the stuff that you are trying 
to get provided. Is there a de minimis amount? Is there some line 
that you put in the deal? 

Mr. Solis. 
Mr. SOLIS. Last year, for example, the Congress put in legisla-

tion, section 807, which required the Department and the services 
to begin to do an inventory of all the contracted services to develop 
a baseline of what exactly was being contracted out, how many con-
tractors you are using, the cost of those contractors and the type 
of services provided. I think that is the kind of thing at the stra-
tegic level that will help not only to look at it from a procurement 
function, but from a human capital or blended workforce in terms 
of what am I going to need, how am I going to do that? 

I think at the other end, I think in looking at different contracts 
and going back to your issue of risk, I think particularly for de-
ployed, when you have contracts in a contingency or a deployed lo-
cation, I think your risk is going to probably be higher because of 
the things you have to do in terms of providing oversight and get-
ting out and seeing how those things are working. And I think it 
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becomes, you know, in terms of looking at what you are going to 
spend your time in terms of oversight, those are the kinds of deci-
sions that you have to look at, where are my risks at, what is the 
potential for fraud, waste and abuse, and I think that is where you 
probably need to focus what kind of attention in terms of oversight 
you are going to do versus something back here possibly in 
CONUS, I will just say some service like grass cutting or some of 
the things you can monitor more easily. But I think the different 
types of contracts, and more complex contracts particularly, for like 
intel services and maintenance services, you have to spend your 
time to look at those things more. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Are the recommendations that you are making 
and Mr. Parsons and Ms. Baldwin, is that concept reflected in how 
you set your system up; in other words, is it more of a risk-based 
arena? If you have a contract to cut the grass around this building, 
relatively little exposure to the taxpayer of major waste, fraud and 
abuse. We don’t want any, but, Mr. Parsons, Ms. Baldwin, does 
that fold in with what you guys recommend? 

Ms. BALDWIN. Yes, that is exactly what we have seen in the com-
mercial sector, that they first look broadly to understand how much 
are we spending in these individual areas, looking at a service 
across an organization, not specific contracts, and then they make 
those decisions based on dollar value and their risk of poor per-
formance. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Mr. Parsons. 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, we actually take a look and stratify our service 

contracts on the level of oversight they will review. In fact, the De-
partment of Defense does that as well. Any service contractor over 
$1 billion is actually reviewed by what they call a peer review at 
the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD) level now where we 
have got senior-level service-type people that review certain acqui-
sitions over $1 billion. Within the Army—— 

Mr. CONAWAY. Is that on services or—— 
Mr. PARSONS. Services and hardware, but they are doing it both. 

In the Army they do it at the $500 million. At my level I do it at 
$250 million—— 

Mr. CONAWAY. One final one. It is a bit broad. There has been 
a recommendation that we create these centers for excellence for 
purchasing. I have great confidence that center will work wonder-
fully to make sure the Pentagon has everything it needs. How con-
fident are we that that consolidated purchasing will make sure 
that some warfighter in a trench in the Horn of Africa gets what 
they need? 

Ms. BALDWIN. I think that what you are highlighting is the need 
to have user involvement in those decisions. And certainly our re-
search suggests that in the commercial sector purchasing profes-
sionals are a key part of this process, but they are only one player. 
The user has to be directly involved, and you have to have industry 
experts as well. So you have to have that user representation, that 
warfighter representation. 

Mr. HUTTON. Mr. Conaway, I would add that what you just 
pointed out, the centralized procurement organization, I think you 
get—you can get some efficiencies, and you can leverage perhaps 
even your workforce in a certain way. But I would like to take it 
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back to, though, to be sure that you are getting good outcomes, you 
have to make sure you have sufficient people to oversee the actual 
execution of that contract, and that means having people assigned 
up front like a contracting officer representative and having them 
there in sufficient numbers, sufficiently trained to make sure that 
you are getting that outcome. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you, Mr. Conaway. 
Mr. Cooper. 
Mr. COOPER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank the witnesses. 
In any organization, mistakes are going to happen. And the real 

question is how you deal with those mistakes? Like in a hospital 
you might get the doctors together to confer about what happened 
with the bad outcome. Sometimes there are after-action reports in 
other contexts. 

I would be curious, particularly for Mr. Parsons, to understand 
mistakes that you have personally seen so that we can get some 
raw data on which to kind of build an understanding. 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, are you asking whether we have raw data 
to—— 

Mr. COOPER. No. I want your personal recollection of mistakes 
that you have seen in your tenure, and then we can talk about 
what we did about them, a bad contract, a bad contractor, those 
sorts of things. 

Mr. PARSONS. As far as the performance? I have a hearing dif-
ficulty. So I am not following you completely. 

Mr. COOPER. As far as the government and the taxpayer not get-
ting value for the money that was expended. And it might be per-
formance. It might be price. It might be all sorts of things. But you 
gave us some of the most cheerful testimony I have ever heard. It 
almost didn’t seem to apply to this topic. So I am interested in the 
horror stories. 

Mr. PARSONS. Certainly I think there are instances of what are 
perceived to be horror stories out there. 

Mr. COOPER. Give us those instances. 
Mr. PARSONS. I think in reference to the GAO testimony in ref-

erence to the early days of Logistics Civil Augmentation Program 
and how well or how well we did not define those requirements are 
an example of, you know, where we can get ourselves in a position 
where we are not getting the best value for the taxpayers. 

Mr. COOPER. Give me some examples. 
Mr. PARSONS. Specific examples? 
Mr. COOPER. Yes. 
Mr. PARSONS. Well, sir, I think the dining facility is one that—— 
Mr. COOPER. That is from their report. I want examples that you 

have seen. 
Mr. PARSONS. I think another example—and, again, this was one 

that Ms. Harman was aware of—is our global maintenance and 
support services contract where we did not have proper oversight 
of the High Mobility Multipurpose Wheeled Vehicle (HMMWV) re-
pairs that were taking place in Kuwait. We had very poor first-pass 
yields. A lot of the work was being rejected, and the contractor was 
redoing the work. The way the contract was structured, we ended 
up paying for that rework again. So I think that is an example of 
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a horror story where we had a poorly defined requirement. We 
didn’t have the right type of contract vehicle in place, and we did 
not have adequate oversight. 

Mr. COOPER. So we paid twice for vehicle repairs in Kuwait be-
cause we had a poorly defined requirement that didn’t specify they 
should be repaired properly the first time? 

Mr. PARSONS. Correct. When we would inspect the vehicles, there 
was a reject of anywhere from 30 to 40 percent. But the way the 
contract was written, essentially the contractor, when they were di-
rected to redo the work, was allowed to bill the government again. 

Mr. COOPER. Who wrote that contract? This gets back to Mr. An-
drews’ question about per capita or fixed price. Who would write 
a contract saying that a 30 or 40 percent failure to repair rate 
could be acceptable? 

Mr. PARSONS. Nobody. 
Mr. COOPER. Well, someone wrote the contract. 
Mr. PARSONS. The contracting officer is the one that wrote the 

contract out of Rock Island, our Rock Island contracting center. But 
it was a good example of where we did not have adequate controls 
or proper metrics in place to make sure we are getting value. 

Mr. COOPER. Give another example other than the one you just 
gave. 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, the other area where I know that we have a 
lot of challenges is in the area of what we call advisory and assist-
ance services, where you really are buying contractor support to 
help manage your operation. And while I can’t give you a specific 
example, I know that one of the areas we have been looking at very 
hard is do we really need all of these contractors providing some 
of the services and support services within our operations? 

Oftentimes what you find is that the requirements are not well 
defined, and many times we aren’t even sure totally what the value 
is that those contracts are providing, certainly in the area of advi-
sory and assistance services. So the DOD has a very strong initia-
tive right now to take a very hard look at that. Any of those types 
of services that are enduring we are looking at trying to reconvert 
to civilian positives. And then for those that are contractor is to put 
in proper oversight and metrics to evaluate their performance. 

Mr. COOPER. Who initiates the purchase of services that the gov-
ernment does not want? 

Mr. PARSONS. What was that again, sir? 
Mr. COOPER. Who initiates the purchase of services that the gov-

ernment does not want? 
Mr. PARSONS. Who does that? 
Mr. COOPER. Is this Rock Island again who does this? 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, I have 115 different contracting locations, all 

of them which buy services to some degree. And as I mentioned 
earlier, what we are trying to do in our contracting community is 
to establish a strategic sourcing organization that looks at all that 
service spend to find ways to do this better, be more consistent in 
our terms and conditions and our oversight. 

Mr. COOPER. I see that my time has expired, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you very much, Mr. Cooper. 
Mr. Coffman is recognized. 
Mr. COFFMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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It seems if we go back, say, from the post-World War II environ-
ment until now, that there has been an expanded role of outside 
contractors in what may have been deemed traditional military 
functions in a post-World War II environment to the present, that 
evolution. 

So it seems to me that maybe it falls in two categories. There is 
the one category of the more routine items that are fairly trans-
parent, that are easy to come up with what the requirements are, 
and that can be competitively bid, and there is some certainty 
going in as to what the costs are going to be. And then you get into 
this I guess what I would call a murkier area, and that is, say, 
using contractors in a deployed environment where it seems to be 
more of a cost-plus structure to—that it is harder to define the re-
quirements, that they are not as routine. 

And so it seems to be that—first of all, maybe from anybody on 
the panel, is that an accurate description of where we are today in 
those two categories of contracts, that the cost-plus one being more 
for the irregularity and uncertainty of, say, having a contractor in 
a deployed environment versus somebody in CONUS, in the United 
States, cutting the grass as an example? Can anybody comment on 
that. 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, I think definitely, you know, where the re-
quirements are fairly known and can be defined, we tend to use 
fixed-price contracts, and it reduces the government’s overall risk. 

Where the requirements are less defined, where conditions are 
changing, we typically do use the cost-type contracts, and that is 
where we assume more risk. And as the GAO noted, that is where 
we need to provide more contract oversight, when we use those 
types of instruments. 

Mr. COFFMAN. Have we gone too far in that process? I mean, 
have we set ourselves up for failure by virtue of outsourcing too 
much? Have we gone too far in this continuum of things that were 
done by the military, that aren’t done by the military, that maybe 
we should look at returning to having the military perform some 
of these functions and not having contractors? 

Mr. SOLIS. I would offer, one of the things that Admiral Mullen 
initiated I think last year was to begin to look at, for future oper-
ations based on what has happened in Iraq and Afghanistan, to 
look at future operations to look at the reliance on contractors. And 
I think for future operations they are going to be looking and plan-
ning from the get-go to see, is this where we want to be, is this 
what we are going to have to do in terms of contracting out, or is 
it better to bring it back in-house, either a uniformed military 
member or DOD civilian. 

So I think that kind of examination is the kind of thing that I 
think we have said should be done, and I think the joint staff and 
the combatant commands are starting to do this. 

And I also mention the provision of 807, which begins to look at 
what exactly is the Department and the services starting to con-
tract—what are they contracting, to get a baseline to see if that is 
where the Department wants to be, whether it is for grass-cutting, 
intel services, interrogators, private security contractors. And I 
think that is the kind of examination that will hopefully begin to 
answer the question that you are asking: Have we gone too far? 
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Mr. COFFMAN. Okay. 
Yes? 
Mr. HUTTON. Sir, I might just add to that, as Mr. Solis said, 

knowing what you are buying is important, and in making those 
specific decisions as to what you want to make sure is a core capac-
ity of the military or a civilian person can do it. 

But part of that is you really don’t know if you are over-relying 
on contractors until you know what you are contracting for. And 
there is an aspect of it that I think is important. There are certain 
activity you might be asking a contractor to do that might be very 
sensitive or activities that are closely supporting, say, an inher-
ently governmental function. And when you are in that arena, I 
think it is important that the government has the capacity to un-
derstand and oversee that contractor in those situations. 

They also have to think about whether that is something that 
they prefer to use a government person or not. But if they have to 
use a contractor because of the mission expediency, and they want 
to use the government, at that point they have to be thinking and 
doing advanced planning of how they are going to bring in the peo-
ple to be on the government side, if that is their policy choice. 

So the government has to have capacity to be able to oversee that 
contractors. And if that number, that ratio gets out of balance, I 
think the government is at risk. 

Mr. COFFMAN. Okay. 
I served with the United States Marine Corps in Iraq, and I 

think the contractors did a great job. But I don’t know if it was 
cost-competitive. I have no idea, just being the end user. 

But there was some criticism, certainly, that I read about back 
home about sole source contracts not bid out on a competitive 
basis, extremely large contracts like Halliburton. And I wonder if 
any of you can comment on that. 

Mr. PARSONS. Well, sir, I think the Army recognized that, within 
a few years after the extended operation, that being in a position 
where we just had one contractor providing those types of services 
presented some risk to us. So that is why we moved to Wildcat IV, 
Logistics Civil Augmentation IV, where we now have three contrac-
tors that compete for that work at the task order basis. 

So another lesson learned as we go forward in this is, in the fu-
ture, we should have vehicles that allow multiple contractors to 
perform that work. And then capitalizing upon what Mr. Hutton 
said is, we also need to make sure we have got the right number 
of folks that are available to provide oversight of that contractor ef-
fort. 

And I think that was the biggest lesson learned that we had in 
Iraq and Afghanistan, is that while you can probably debate on 
whether it is too much contracting or too many contractors, I think 
it was clear we didn’t have enough people to do the oversight of 
what we were contracting for. And that is where we are working 
hard to reverse that. 

Mr. COFFMAN. Okay. 
In this situation that you mentioned with the Humvees, I mean, 

in Kuwait, I think probably you wouldn’t have to go that far back 
to where an upper echelon of maintenance would have been per-
formed by a maintenance command, in-house military organization. 
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And, you know, somebody would have been relieved if they had a 
fail rate at that level in place with somebody, a competent military 
commander. 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, the level of maintenance that was really tak-
ing place there in Kuwait was above what you find in a typical 
maintenance unit. But you are exactly right, we do have experience 
in doing major overhaul and repair. We weren’t taking those prac-
tices that we use here in the States and applying them in an over-
seas condition, which we have reversed since then. 

Mr. COFFMAN. Okay. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you, Mr. Coffman. 
Mr. Ellsworth. 
Mr. ELLSWORTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And thank you to our witnesses. 
I have heard for years, for a long, long time, that government 

ought to run more like a business. I guess my first question is to 
you, Mr. Parsons. And thanks for being here. I know it seems like 
you are the one catching the brunt of this, and I apologize for that. 

The cell phone example, when did that initiative begin? When 
did that occur in time, that you had this savings? 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, I don’t know the exact date, but I think it was 
in 2006, 2007. 

In fact, there is a report that was sent to the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget (OMB) by OSD in fiscal year 2007 that captures 
a lot of these different initiatives we have in strategic sourcing, in-
cluding the cell phones. So, if the panel is not aware of this report, 
I would recommend that you take a look, because I think it has 
some great examples of where the Department has been trying to 
move in strategic sourcing for the last several years. 

Mr. ELLSWORTH. And I appreciate that, and I applaud those ef-
forts. I was just trying to think, when we said that, and we didn’t 
bring up the date, I can remember on a much smaller level at the 
Vandenberg County Sheriff’s Office, 300 officers, we did that same 
thing when the phones were in big black bags. If you remember, 
we had the antenna on the side that you flipped up. And we looked 
at the cost of phones, and did the narcotics officer need it, and how 
many minutes. I know it is a much bigger scale for the United 
States Army. But we were doing those kind of things in 1985 with 
bag phones. And then, as it progressed—and we were just a small 
sheriff’s department. 

And I guess that is my point. Does anybody remember what year 
we were talking about the $400 hammers and the toilet seats? Any-
body remember what year? 

Mr. PARSONS. 1985. 
Mr. ELLSWORTH. You know, we have been talking about these 

kinds of things for a long, long time. And we are bragging, and that 
is good. I am all for saving $171 million. But 2006, 2007 on phones, 
and they are just figuring out that we need to maybe work con-
tracts on the cell phones? So maybe we do need to run more like 
a business, not to make a profit, but if businesses ran like govern-
ment did, this economy would be in a lot worse shape than it is 
now. 
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I guess my next thing would be: During your testimony, Mr. Solis 
and Mr. Parsons, your poker faces weren’t exactly—you weren’t 
putting them to use. 

Ms. Baldwin, you did a great job. 
But when you were listening, there were, just in facial expres-

sions, Mr. Solis, things that you heard Mr. Parsons say during his 
testimony. Anything you want to bring up, comments to what he 
said? 

Then I will give Mr. Parsons the same chance, because you had 
a few reactions to some of the things Mr. Solis said in his. 

And so, any things that you heard in the testimony you would 
like to say, ‘‘Well, that is not exactly right,’’ or, ‘‘We see it a dif-
ferent way?’’ And don’t fight, please. 

Mr. HUTTON. Because I am in the middle. 
Mr. ELLSWORTH. Yeah, that is right. 
Mr. SOLIS. I don’t know that I would necessarily debate what he 

said. I think, again, what I have seen, not just in contract services, 
but when the Department says, ‘‘We are making changes, we have 
policies in place now,’’ I think the key is going to be execution and 
can they pull those things off. We talk about the need for more 
oversight and continued oversight, particularly in deployed loca-
tions. Is that really going to happen? 

And I mentioned at the end of my testimony about Afghanistan, 
there is going to be probably—and there already is—a substantial 
amount of contract support that is going in for Afghanistan. Given 
that we still have a large contractor-supported force over in Iraq, 
where are we going to find the folks and how are we going to do 
the oversight in Afghanistan? I think the Gansler report said it is 
going to take a number of years to build the acquisition workforce. 

So, again, I think we are at a point where I think a lot of people 
have gotten religion that we need to do better jobs on this. The 
question is, a couple of years from now, a year from now, are we 
going to be in any better shape? What is the Department really 
going to be able to do about that? 

I think if you look even going back to the increases in forces that 
the military has, how many of those folks are going be in the acqui-
sition workforce? How are you making provisions for those things? 

So there is a lot of work to be done. And I have seen those kinds 
of things, and I think they are promising things, but will it be sus-
tained, and can the leadership continue that? I think that is the 
key. 

Mr. ELLSWORTH. And I think, Mr. Parsons, in your own com-
ments on page six about the Global Maintenance and Supply Serv-
ices (GMASS), it says, ‘‘We are beginning to get a handle on.’’ And 
you have been at this since 1977. I am just picking on you because 
you are here. But, you know, if we are just now beginning to get 
a handle on this in 2009, where we have been? We have been pro-
curing for quite a long time. 

But I would give you a chance. And I know we got the red light, 
but they may give us a second. 

Mr. PARSONS. Yeah, well, when I say we are beginning, I think 
really what we are doing is we are taking the lessons that we 
learned out of that GMASS and really now applying that across the 
board when it comes to contract oversight. 
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You know, actually, especially from my personal perspective, 
having the GAO go out and identify these shortfalls has really been 
helpful in getting the Department, especially the Department of 
the Army, to realize that this contracting business is serious; we 
are very dependent upon contractor support. And we need to put 
the right type of focus on this to make sure that we are doing this 
properly, not only to get the support to the warfighter, but also to 
make sure that we are executing the taxpayer dollars responsibly. 

And, you know, I think we have worked very closely with the 
GAO. I know that Major General Radden, who had responsibility 
of the GMASS contract, followed up with the GAO on the improve-
ments we have done there. We have now taken those improve-
ments and are spreading that across the command. 

In relation to Afghanistan, I think that the Department also rec-
ognizes that there is going to be a large contractor support mission 
there. We have the operational commanders recognizing that they 
have to play in that, from the standpoint that they have to provide 
CORs, contracting officer representatives. We have recently pub-
lished a Contracting Officer Representative Handbook that goes to 
all of our deployed forces. And, most recently, the commander in 
Afghanistan issued direction to all of his brigades, all of his com-
manders, that they will provide people and get them trained to do 
proper oversight of contracting. 

So I think we are on the right path. And I agree, it is frustrating 
that it has taken as long as it has. But I think as long as we keep 
this focus and continue to get the support out of panels like yours 
in Congress so that we don’t fall back into the past practices, I 
think that the warfighter and the taxpayer will be better off in the 
long run. 

Mr. ELLSWORTH. Thank you all. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you, Mr. Ellsworth. 
Mr. Conaway, I think Mr. Cooper had a follow-up question. I 

would obviously offer you the same opportunity, if you would like. 
Mr. CONAWAY. Mr. Parsons and everyone has talked about the 

shortage of personnel in the system. Do you track the number of 
people that you want versus the number of people you have in 
place? And do you have a plan that says, by six years out, five 
years out, whatever it is, you will have those folks fully populated? 
Do you have the resources to do that? 

It may be somewhat dynamic, but how shorthanded are you in 
your system, which, as I suspect—we heard the same thing about 
the weapons systems. They don’t have the right number of people, 
as well. So how many people are you short, and how are you going 
to manage to get to that right number? And how long will it take? 

Mr. PARSONS. When we established the Army Contracting Com-
mand, if you recall, the Gansler Commission also recommended in-
creasing the number of contracting officials we had, both on the 
military and on the civilian side. And this command will add about 
an additional 1,000 civilians and about an additional 400—700 
military. 

Mr. CONAWAY. 400 to 700? 
Mr. PARSONS. 700 additional military. 
Mr. CONAWAY. What was the 400? You said 400. 
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Mr. PARSONS. That was a mistake. The total is 700 additional. 
At our end state, which should be about 2013, between the ac-

tive, the reserve, and the guard, we should have over 1,000 soldiers 
that have contracting expertise, which is a three-fold, four-times in-
crease over what we had at the early days of Operation Enduring 
Freedom (OEF) and Operation Iraqi Freedom (OIF). So that will be 
a marked improvement and will be able to give us the type of indi-
viduals we need to deploy in environments like Iraq and Afghani-
stan. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Okay. In order to maintain that end strength, 
though—I mean, those folks get out. You are going to have to have 
a pipeline of folks that would provide that level of end strength. Is 
that possible to do? Is it rational to do? 

Mr. PARSONS. Sir, we have a disciplined accessions plan that 
brings a certain number of new officers and new non-commissioned 
officers (NCOs) into the contracting workforce each year. So we 
plan that. We know what our exit rates will be, our attrition rates, 
and we plan for that for the new accession. So we will have a con-
stant pipeline. 

Mr. CONAWAY. So why are you shorthanded on the civilian side? 
Mr. PARSONS. On the civilian side, we are doing the same thing. 

I have hired, out of the additional 1,000, I have about 400, 450 ad-
ditional civilians on board since last March. 

Mr. CONAWAY. So when will you have the other 550? 
Mr. PARSONS. Our plan is to try to have those in the next two 

years. 
To be honest with you, our challenge right now is trying to hire 

what we call mid-grade level folks, you know, people that have be-
tween 5 and 15 or 5 and 20 years of experience. There is such a 
shortage of those across the Federal Government, all the federal 
agencies are competing for them. So what we find ourselves doing 
is hiring a lot of new people, entry-level people, and it is going to 
take time to get them trained and experienced. 

But approximately 30 percent of my workforce today on the civil-
ian side has less than 5 years of contracting experience. 

Mr. CONAWAY. You can only hire mid-grade folks who are already 
in the system? You can’t hire from the private sector at those lev-
els, with equivalent experience? 

Mr. PARSONS. It is a challenge to hire them. 
Mr. CONAWAY. But you can. I mean, there is no restriction of hir-

ing somebody in the middle from outside the system. 
Mr. PARSONS. Well, if they are outside of Federal Government 

contracting and don’t have Federal Government contracting experi-
ence, it is hard to bring them in at the mid-grade level. You have 
to, again, bring them in at entry level, unless they have some kind 
of procurement or purchasing experience. 

And I will give you an example. Out at Warren, Michigan, near 
Detroit, where I have a contracting office, we have hired a number 
of former buyers from the auto industry and have brought them in 
and get them up to speed rather quickly. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Okay. So there is no legislative or regulatory re-
striction to doing that. It is just finding the right people. 

Mr. PARSONS. Correct. 
Mr. CONAWAY. Okay. 
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Cooper, did you have a follow-up question? 
Mr. COOPER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just wanted to give 

Mr. Parsons another chance, given his 32-year career in con-
tracting, to help us find some more horror stories. 

Mr. Parsons. 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, I am a little bit perplexed on how to answer 

the horror stories. I mean, my experience over the 32 years is that 
we aren’t always as efficient as we should be in the way we acquire 
goods and services. But I think as the GAO has pointed out, and 
I think based on my experience, it really starts with the require-
ments definition. And do you really know what it is you are buy-
ing? Do you really understand what it is? And then how best do 
you execute that? 

Mr. COOPER. Thank you, Mr. Parsons, but those are generalities. 
How many contractors have been banned from doing DOD work in 
cases that you have supervised? 

Mr. PARSONS. Cases that I supervised. 
Mr. COOPER. Or been directly involved with or knowledgeable 

about. 
Mr. PARSONS. In 32 years, I would just say a handful that I have 

been involved with—— 
Mr. COOPER. Can you remember the details of any of those cases? 
Mr. PARSONS. Well, certainly the one that I have testified before, 

having to do with A.E. Yates Ltd. (AEY) delivering ammunition to 
the Afghanistan army, is one that I was personally involved with. 

Mr. COOPER. So you were involved with that? Faulty ammuni-
tion. This was faulty World War I or II ammunition? 

Mr. PARSONS. This was a situation where the contractor was de-
livering ammunition that had its origins in China, which was pro-
hibited by contract and prohibited by law. 

Mr. COOPER. And these were two young people who had been 
given this government contract with little, if any, prior experience, 
if the newspaper reports were correct? 

Mr. PARSONS. Correct. 
Mr. COOPER. How were they chosen as a suitable contractor? 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, the process, the acquisition process, does not 

discriminate based on age. It does not discriminate based on the 
extent of contracts they have had before. There was a deliberate 
process that went through. There were some gaps in that process. 
The contracting officer was not aware of some poor performance by 
that contractor. I think—— 

Mr. COOPER. They had no experience, right? They were two col-
lege kids who, like, thought they would get in the business. 

Okay, that is two examples you have given us. Is there a third? 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, really, you know, again, if I gave it some 

thought, I am sure I could come up with some other examples of 
where I have seen some poor—— 

Mr. COOPER. Well, maybe we can hold the record open so you can 
supply us some written examples. 

[The information referred to can be found in the Appendix on 
page 85.] 

Mr. PARSONS. Okay. 
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Mr. COOPER. Final point, if the chairman would indulge me. I 
would be curious, especially from our GAO friends, about how 
many pages of regulations regarding purchasing that there are. 
Like, is it possible for a human being in any one of Mr. Parsons’s 
115 contracting locations to completely master the material? 

Mr. HUTTON. I can’t tell you how many pages, but I believe it is 
a very thick—if you are talking about the Federal Acquisition Reg-
ulations, it is very thick. It is probably thousands of pages. 

But if I can make one comment, because you are asking for hor-
ror stories, my observation would be it is difficult because you don’t 
know—you wouldn’t know any horror stories unless you have real 
good contractor surveillance. And that has been one issue that we 
have been pushing on. Typically, the examples are coming because 
auditors have gone in later and identified some of these. 

I would like to loop back, though, to what the DOD is trying to 
do, which I hope will either prevent horror stories or help them 
find them themselves and be able to take corrective actions. That 
would be when they are looking at the pre-award and post-award 
as part of their peer review process, where they bring people in and 
look at how they are defining their requirements, are they getting 
sufficient competition, things like that, before the award, and then 
in the post-awards where you go evaluate. 

And that is where I think your question about value comes in, 
too, in their post-award peer review—and this is all new. I don’t 
know to what extent they have executed this yet, but it is in their 
5000.2 directive on acquiring acquisitions. It is in the post-award 
review where I think you are going to start seeing, if it is executed, 
you start getting insights: Did we get value? Did we get what we 
paid for? And are there lessons learned? And you loop it back to 
the pre-award. 

So I think, conceptually, those are key factors. But I am not sur-
prised he might be hard-pressed, because we have been saying time 
and time again that surveillance of contractor performance has 
been a weakness. 

Mr. COOPER. With the Chairman’s continued indulgence, this is 
pretty amazing. It is like quicksand. To find out more about service 
contracting, we have to have more service contractors. And already 
the body of knowledge is so great, it is probably difficult for any 
individual to master. 

I am almost wondering, what if we repealed all those regs? What 
if we paid Mr. Parsons on commission to do a good job? That might 
completely change the incentive structure. Because today we have 
an extremely paper-intensive, bureaucratic, where it is difficult to 
even, after 32 years of experience, to list more than two examples 
of things that kept you up at night, things that were embarrassing 
for the government or the taxpayer. Not that it is Mr. Parsons’s 
fault or anyone’s fault, but were these Afghan munitions contractor 
kids, are they still eligible to contract for the Federal Government? 

So those are two folks who were banned, okay. 
It is just, you know, most people in a business career would have 

a lengthy list of things they wish they had done differently. And 
we seldom, if ever, hear about those things. Occasionally we read 
about them in the newspaper. But there has to be a better system. 
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We have attempted to reform this 130 times since World War II. 
We haven’t gotten it right. So what is it going to take new to do 
it right? We haven’t even been able to get Ms. Baldwin’s informa-
tion transferred to the other services. You know, it is just like— 
it is a quagmire. So how do you wiggle your way out of a quagmire? 
I am not finding good proposals. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Well, that is a good place to segue because I was 
going to ask the panel, both to tell us now and then we will keep 
the record open for written recommendations, as to what legislative 
changes you might like to see us enact to address the problems we 
heard about this morning. 

Ms. Baldwin, do you have any ideas for us? 
[The information referred to can be found in the Appendix on 

page 85.] 
Ms. BALDWIN. I have ideas. I am not sure how to turn them into 

legislation in a way that would be most effective. 
But I think there are several themes coming out of these discus-

sions. One is the problems with requirements for setting the right 
kinds of contracts for managing these service acquisitions in the 
right way. 

And I think a key point that hasn’t come up in discussion today 
is the need for the military departments to really understand the 
nature of the industries that they are dealing with, to have people 
who understand the services they are buying, who have worked in 
those industries, for example, who understand how to write re-
quirements; what are the key points that the contractor needs to 
know? How to write contracts in the best way; what are the typical 
kinds of contracts that are used? What are the pitfalls associated 
with different options? And how to evaluate performances of those 
services in the right way; what do we look for when we are evalu-
ating whether or not a contractor has performed well? 

So I think that is a key part of this process that the DOD is still 
struggling with and needs to be able to move forward with, but I 
don’t know how to write that into legislation. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Well, as I say, we would keep the record open for 
any ideas you would have as to how to pursue that. 

Mr. Solis, Mr. Hutton, does the GAO have some legislative rec-
ommendations? 

Mr. SOLIS. Well, looking at what the Congress has already done, 
I think there is already quite a bit out there. And I think it is prob-
ably a good time maybe to even sit back and say, what has the De-
partment responded to? 

And, again, I keep coming back to 807. The Army has begun to 
provide some of that type of information. The Navy and the Air 
Force have yet to do that. And I don’t know exactly where they are 
at. But I think that would be a key in following up on a lot of the 
legislation that is already in existence to make sure that the De-
partment is complying. Because I think then you are going to begin 
to get some of the answer to your questions, I believe. 

And I guess there are other policies that are already out there 
that the Department has begun to do. And I think following up to 
making sure that those are executed, I think, are the key. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Mr. Hutton. 
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Mr. HUTTON. The only thing I would add is that oftentimes when 
we do our work and GAO tries to prepare itself when we go in and 
look at contracts—and, as I mentioned earlier, the Federal Acquisi-
tion Regulations has a lot of practices and guidance as to how 
things should be done. And what we find is that oftentimes the 
guidance is there but it is just not done. 

And I think that is, again, how do you translate policies and reg-
ulations into execution? Is it a matter of sufficiently amount of 
trained acquisition professionals, for example? 

The only way I think—one way you can get to good require-
ments, particularly in an area of service contracting where it is a 
little more difficult to define the requirements, you have to make 
sure you allow yourself some time and you have the right folks to-
gether talking about how you write that requirement. 

As I mentioned earlier, it is a fact that oftentimes it is the rush 
to get the contract award, and there is a little less focus on the re-
quirements and the back end on oversight. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Thank you. 
Mr. Parsons, what do you think? 
Mr. PARSONS. Sir, I have to agree with the General Account-

ability Office here. I don’t think there is a real need for additional 
legislation, because I think the Congress has put a lot of legislation 
in place having to deal with service contracts that is trying to force 
discipline in the way we manage those. And I think really the 
question is, are we following through on those? I think the Army 
is following through on those legislative initiatives. 

The other thing that I would encourage the Congress to do, 
though, is also keep up the focus on the training of the acquisition 
workforce and ensuring that the Department sets aside the proper 
funds to train. I think section 852, which was passed in the Na-
tional Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), is very critical for our 
line of business, and we need to keep that focus. 

I think a lot of it is just how well are we following through on 
the initiatives that Congress has already put in place for these 
things. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Well, thank you. I am struck, in concluding this 
morning’s hearing, by two points. One is about enormity; the other 
is about irony. 

The enormity is I come from a state that is a large, expensive 
state to live in. We will spend in one year in the acquisition of serv-
ices for the Department of Defense what my state will spend in six 
years to run the affairs of the state government. This is an enor-
mous, enormous issue. Since we have met this morning, the United 
States taxpayers have spent about $35 million during this hearing 
to acquire services. That is the enormity. 

The irony is that we have the best military in the world because 
we have mastered data. Our warfighters know more about the bat-
tle space than anybody else does, sooner than anybody else does, 
so they can make decisions that are far more effective and, when 
necessary, lethal than anybody else can. It is why we are as power-
ful as—and, frankly, because the people we empower with data are 
as well-trained and as courageous and as skilled as they are. 

It is supremely ironic to me that we know so little, we have so 
little data about such an enormous amount of money. And I am not 



29 

ascribing blame to anyone sitting here this morning, other than us, 
frankly. But what I am hearing out of this is that we really don’t 
have the tools to get our arms around the scope of this issue. 

The cell phone example is a really interesting one because it is 
a success story. But Mr. Ellsworth’s question is very pointed as to, 
why such a tardy success? It seems kind of self-evident. I think Mr. 
Coffman’s questions about the distinction between very complex 
services that we buy and very simple services that we buy is an-
other good one. 

So I think one of the projects of the panel is to think about a way 
to collect in one place and hold one organization accountable for 
this information. 

I mean, I will come back to one question I asked, which I am con-
vinced there is no answer to: Of the $200 billion we will obligate 
for service acquisition this year, how much value are we getting? 
Are we getting $200 billion worth of value? Are we getting $170 
worth of value? Are we getting $230 billion worth of value? 

I am convinced that we just don’t know, and that is very trou-
bling. If I were the shareholder of a company whose Chief Finan-
cial Officer (CFO) could not answer that question, I would sell my 
stock. I am not selling my stock in the United States of America, 
particularly in the Department of Defense. I mean, the success 
story of the Department of Defense is that it does a great job de-
fending this country. But I think it could do a greater job if we 
could figure this out. 

And, you know, I keep coming back—and we will conclude with 
this story about the food contract in Iraq. Iraq is, by definition, 
probably the most hostile environment on the face of the Earth 
today. A lot had to be done in a hurry. You don’t want people to 
be arguing about contracts when people are hungry; you have to 
feed them. I understand all that. 

And, again, that would explain to me why, you know, vegetarian 
meals weren’t readily available for soldiers that needed them. Or 
it might explain why certain religious preferences couldn’t be hon-
ored at first. That explains a lot of that. Or that certain meals had 
to be Meals, Ready-to-Eat (MREs) for an extended period instead 
of refrigerated meals. But not to figure out whether you are paying 
on a per capita basis or fixed price is—wow. I mean, to have a situ-
ation where that can happen is very troubling. 

So, listen, what is not troubling is your efforts this morning. We 
appreciate them very, very much. 

And we will hold the record open to receive requests from the 
questions my colleagues have asked. 

The panel is going to proceed down this road of trying to develop 
better metrics. And then our next step will be to look at the 
hypotheses that have been generated over the years, over the 131 
reports, as to what the problems are, both in this service con-
tracting area and the hardware area. 

So, ladies and gentlemen, we appreciate your participation this 
morning. And the panel is adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 9:30 a.m., the panel was adjourned.] 
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. ANDREWS 

Ms. BALDWIN. No recommendations for legislative changes. [See page 25.] 
Mr. PARSONS. Chairman Andrews, let me say that as far as I am concerned, al-

most everything that we’ve asked from Congress has in fact been enacted in some 
form of legislation to support us. At the present time I think what we need to do 
is utilize the flexibilities and capabilities that Congress has given us to move for-
ward. [See page 27.] 
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QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. ANDREWS 

Mr. ANDREWS. RAND was asked by the Air Force to help develop measures that 
would allow the newly established Air Force services contracting office to assess the 
health of its acquisition efforts and analyze problems and make corrections. 

To your knowledge has the Air Force undertaken the recommendations made in 
your report? Could your recommendations apply to all the services? 

Ms. BALDWIN. I have not worked with the Air Force’s Program Executive Officer 
(PEO) for services in several years, and as a result am not aware of whether, or 
to what degree, the Air Force has implemented our recommendations. I believe our 
recommendations could apply to all of the military Services. 

Mr. ANDREWS. GAO has found that the Department lacks a strategic approach to 
managing services, and needs to develop methods to assess risk when acquiring 
services. 

Do you have any comments on this? 
Ms. BALDWIN. I have no comment beyond the recommendations found in my offi-

cial written statement. 
Mr. ANDREWS. It has been suggested that the Department of Defense (DOD) es-

tablish centers of excellence for services contracting, and some moves have already 
been made in this direction, such as the Air Force’s services contracting office. 

In your opinion, would DOD benefit from centralizing the contracting of services 
to a greater degree in order to capitalize on best practices and the Department’s 
buying power? 

Or, would the establishment of separate services contracting offices lead to great 
bureaucracy and restrict communication between those monitoring performance and 
those awarding new contracts? 

Ms. BALDWIN. I have not studied the costs and benefits of further centralization 
of services contracting at the DOD level, and so have no comment on the develop-
ment of DOD centers of excellence. 

Mr. ANDREWS. GAO has found that DOD has made few efforts to collect informa-
tion and share lessons learned regarding oversight and management of contractors 
supporting deployed forces. But that is just a microcosm of the larger universe of 
services contracting. 

In your opinion, would greater visibility on all contracted services help agencies 
better measure the value of those contracts? 

If so, what suggestions do you have on how to provide that visibility? 
Ms. BALDWIN. I agree that greater visibility of all contracted services would help 

agencies better track expenditures on services contracts to determine if the taxpayer 
is getting good value for money. Some of our recent research has highlighted the 
importance of standardized collection and reporting of contracting data to do this 
(see Analyzing Contracting Purchases for Operation Iraqi Freedom, Laura H. Bald-
win, et al., MG–559/1–AF, The RAND Corporation, Santa Monica, CA, 2008). Some 
important steps have already been taken in this direction. For example, the Joint 
Contracting Command Iraq/Afghanistan (JCC–I/A) maintains a data system called 
the Joint Contingency Contracting System (JCCS), which contains information on 
what is purchased, by whom, from whom, and for whom in Iraq and Afghanistan. 

Mr. ANDREWS. One of the most important challenges facing agencies today has 
been the move toward more performance-based contracts to meet mission and pro-
gram needs. 

Has RAND conducted any reviews of performance based contracts within DOD? 
If so, has RAND assessed whether DOD has been able to adequately determine 
whether the value or risks associated with this type of contracting can be measured 
accurately? Also, has RAND assessed whether DOD has adequate systems in place 
to compare alternative options? 

Ms. BALDWIN. In 2001 RAND conducted a study of Air Force performance-based 
contracting (Performance-Based Contracting in the Air Force: A Report on Experi-
ences in the Field, DB–342–AF, John Ausink and Frank Camm, The RAND Cor-
poration, Santa Monica, CA, 2001). This work examined the experiences of 15 Air 
Force bases that were responsible for the successful implementation of 22 perform-
ance-based contracts awarded between FY 1998 and FY 2000. The study found that 
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1 GAO, Defense Acquisitions: Tailored Approach Needed to Improve Service Acquisition Out-
comes, GAO–07–20 (Washington, D.C.: November 9, 2006). 

Air Force personnel were generally pleased with the results of performance-based 
services acquisition as well as with many of the practices it encourages, including 
teamwork, market research, and the use of past-performance data in evaluating 
offerors. However, the study also found that no effort had yet been made to compare 
the performance of current contractors hired using PBSA practices with that of their 
predecessors hired through other practices, pointing to a need for more assiduous 
data collection on the efficacy of the PBSA approach to acquiring services. This work 
did not assess the adequacy of Air Force or DOD systems to compare alternative 
contracting options. 

Mr. ANDREWS. In Performance based logistics contracts, in your opinion what 
types of cost metrics should be included to ensure that costs are being reduced as 
intended? 

Ms. BALDWIN. While I have not studied performance-based logistics contracts spe-
cifically, our research on services contracting (Air Force Service Procurement: Ap-
proaches for Measurement and Management, Laura H. Baldwin, et al., MG–299, 
The RAND Corporation, Santa Monica, CA, 2005) indicates that commercial firms 
use at least three basic types of metrics to track cost savings. The first is to examine 
internal costs by, for example, comparing current spending to that of a previous pe-
riod (adjusting for inflation), or comparing costs for a particular service across divi-
sions within the firm to determine if there are opportunities to reduce costs. A sec-
ond approach is to compare the firm’s change in costs for a particular service to the 
change in the relevant market cost index. For example, if the firm’s costs increased 
by 3% while the market index increased by 5%, the firm has essentially achieved 
a net savings of 2%. A third basic cost metric is the return on investment of a new 
approach: dividing the reduction in expenditures by the cost of the new procurement 
activities that led to the realized savings. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Under a Performance Based Logistics contract, what steps should 
DOD take to ensure that the right balance is struck between giving the contractor 
sufficient autonomy to manage the resources to achieve the performance objectives 
and ensuring that an adequate level of competition is maintained to incentivize per-
formance? 

Ms. BALDWIN. I have not addressed performance-based logistics contracts in my 
research to date. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Service contracting is often viewed as being less complex than pur-
chases for products. However, service contracting now makes up approximately 60 
percent of the Department’s budget and includes weapon systems and support and 
IT systems. 

Do you believe the Department has the tools to measure value on services con-
tracting to support the warfighter in terms of ensuring that contractor supported 
services are provided on a timely basis and in an economical and efficient manner? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. To ensure the Department receives value when using 
contractors to support its mission or operations, it is essential that DOD employ 
sound practices—clearly defining its requirements, using the appropriate contract 
type, and properly overseeing contract administration. Our work, however, has re-
peatedly identified problems with the practices DOD uses to acquire services. Fur-
ther, an overarching issue that impacts DOD’s ability to properly manage its grow-
ing acquisition of services is having an adequate workforce with the right skills and 
capabilities. Collectively, these problems expose DOD to unnecessary risk and make 
it difficult for the Department to ensure that it is getting value for the dollars spent. 
Although DOD has taken steps to improve the planning, execution, and oversight 
of services acquisitions, remaining concerns with the Department’s management and 
use of service contracts are among the reasons why we continue to include DOD’s 
contract management on our high-risk list. 

Mr. ANDREWS. GAO has found that the Department lacks a strategic approach to 
managing services and needs to develop methods to assess risks when acquiring 
services. Would you detail what actions DOD needs to take to develop such an ap-
proach? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. In November 2006, we made six recommendations 
to put DOD in a position to proactively manage service acquisition outcomes and 
to assist DOD in identifying specific solutions at the strategic and transactional lev-
els.1 In this regard, we recommended that the Secretary of Defense 

• establish a normative position of how and where service acquisition dollars were 
currently and will be spent (including volume, type, and trends); 
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• determine areas of specific risk that were inherent in acquiring services and 
that should be managed with greater attention (including those areas consid-
ered sensitive or undesirable in terms of quantity or performance); 

• on the basis of the above, clearly identify and communicate what service acqui-
sition management improvements were necessary and the goals and timelines 
for completion; 

• ensure that decisions on individual transactions were consistent with DOD’s 
strategic goals and objectives; 

• ensure that requirements for individual service transactions were based on 
input from key stakeholders; and 

• provide a capability to determine whether service acquisitions were meeting 
their cost, schedule, and performance objectives. 

DOD concurred with our recommendations and agreed that a more coordinated, 
integrated, and strategic approach for acquiring services is needed. We currently 
have ongoing work to assess DOD’s management, oversight, and execution of its 
service contracts. We plan to issue a report later this year. 

Mr. ANDREWS. It has been suggested that the Department of Defense establish 
centers of excellence for services contracting and some moves have already been 
made in this direction, such as the Air Force’s services contracting office. 

In your opinion, would DOD benefit from centralizing the contracting of services 
to a greater degree in order to capitalize on best practices and the Department’s 
buying power? 

Or would the establishment of separate services contracting offices lead to greater 
bureaucracy and restrict communication between those monitoring performance and 
those awarding new contracts? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. We have not specifically assessed the merits of estab-
lishing centers of excellence for service contracts on a departmentwide basis or the 
Air Force’s specific approach as a means to improve service acquisition outcomes. 
It is important to note, however, that DOD’s size, the range and complexity of the 
services it acquires, the multiple sources of risk, and the wide variety of organiza-
tions that are involved in individual acquisitions are among the factors that may 
preclude DOD from developing an ideal, ‘‘one-size-fits-all’’ departmentwide review 
process or organizational structure. Further, these challenges may require DOD to 
pursue a number of different approaches depending on its needs and requirements. 
For example, we have recommended that DOD conduct additional analysis of its 
spending on service contracts to identify opportunities to leverage its buying power 
and identify opportunities to achieve other procurement efficiencies, consider wheth-
er cross-functional teams would improve the coordination and management of serv-
ice acquisitions, and assess whether it would be beneficial to establish full-time 
dedicated commodity/service managers to provide more effective management of key 
services. DOD has generally agreed with these recommendations and has taken 
steps to address our concerns. 

Mr. ANDREWS. GAO has found that DOD has made few efforts to collect informa-
tion and share lessons learned regarding oversight and management of contractors 
supporting deployed forces. But that is just a microcosm of the larger universe of 
services contracting. 

Would greater visibility on all contracted services help agencies better measure 
value of these contracts? 

What suggestions do any of you have on how to provide that visibility? 
Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. We do believe that DOD would benefit from having 

greater visibility on its services contracts. As we reported in November 2006, DOD 
lacked good information on the volume and composition of service acquisitions, per-
petuating the circumstance in which the acquisition of services tended to happen 
to DOD, rather than being proactively managed.2 We made six recommendations to 
put DOD in a position to proactively manage service acquisition outcomes, begin-
ning with improving its knowledge on how and where service acquisition dollars 
were being spent and the desired volume of spending by type of service in the fu-
ture. While DOD agreed with these recommendations, DOD still lacks basic data 
about its service contracts that could help it determine how it contracts for services 
and how reliant it is on contractors. For example, at this time, the Department does 
not have complete and accurate information on the number of service contracts in 
use, the services being provided under those contracts, and the number of contrac-
tors providing those services, and the number and types of contracts awarded. Sec-
tion 807 of the National Defense Authorization Act for 2008 required DOD to pro-
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and Continue to Improve Management and Oversight, GAO–08–572T (Washington, D.C.: Mar. 
11, 2008). 

5 For additional information on the challenges with accurately reporting on the amount agen-
cies obligate on A&AS contracts in the President’s Budget, see GAO, Federal Contracting: Con-
gressional Action Needed to Address Long-standing Problems with Reporting of Advisory and 
Assistance Services, GAO–08–319 (Washington, D.C.: March 31, 2008). 

6 To help improve service acquisition outcomes, federal procurement policy calls for agencies 
to use a performance-based approach to the maximum extent practicable. This approach in-
cludes a performance work statement that describes outcome oriented requirements, measurable 
performance standards, and quality assurance surveillance. 

7 For additional information on the challenges an agency may face when attempting to employ 
performance-based approaches, see GAO, Department of Homeland Security: Better Planning 
and Assessment Needed to Improve Outcomes for Complex Service Acquisitions, GAO–08–263 
(Washington, D.C.: April 22, 2008). 

vide Congress an annual inventory of contractor-provided services, to include infor-
mation on the missions and functions of the contractor, the number of full-time con-
tractor employees paid for performing the activity, and the organization whose re-
quirements are being met through contractor performance.3 In addition, this provi-
sion required the military departments to review the inventory to identify activities 
that should be considered for conversion to performance by DOD civilian employees 
or to an acquisition approach that would be more advantageous to DOD. The first 
inventory was to have been reported to Congress not later than June 30, 2008. As 
we noted during the testimony, only the Army had begun the process to comply with 
this requirement. According to DOD officials, the Air Force and Navy will issue 
their prototype inventories in the third quarter of fiscal year 2009. Collectively, 
these inventories, if successfully completed, could provide DOD with the enhanced 
visibility on its spending on contractor-provided services and allow for more stra-
tegic decision making. 

With regard to contractors supporting deployed forces, we would add that in late 
2008, DOD began an effort, directed by the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, 
to examine the Department’s use of service contracts in Iraq and Afghanistan. The 
purpose of this effort is to improve DOD’s understanding of the range and depth 
of contractor capabilities necessary to support the Joint Force. The study is to ad-
dress where DOD is most reliant on contractor support and may help inform longer 
term force structure issues such as the potential for increasing DOD’s military and 
civilian work force in order to in-source services currently provided by contractors. 
At the departmentwide level, however, DOD had yet to conduct the type of funda-
mental reexamination of its reliance on contractors that we called for in 2008.4 

Mr. ANDREWS. What is the difference between Advisory and Assistance Services 
and consulting services? 

What recommendations do you have for improving acquisition outcomes for these 
types of services? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. Advisory and assistance services (A&AS) and con-
sulting services may be thought of, for all practical purposes, as being one and the 
same; indeed, advisory and assistance services were previously referred to as con-
sultant services. A&AS are services intended to be used by federal agencies to ac-
quire three broad areas of services: management and professional support; studies, 
analyses, and evaluations; and engineering and technical services.5 

With regard to improving acquisition outcomes for these types of services, we have 
noted that factors contributing to promoting successful outcomes on individual serv-
ice contracts include having clearly defined and valid requirements, the use of sound 
business arrangements, and effective contractor management and oversight. These 
factors apply to all service contracts, including those for A&AS. 

Mr. ANDREWS. One of the most important challenges facing agencies today has 
been the move toward more performance-based contracts to meet mission and pro-
gram needs. 

Has GAO assessed whether DOD has been able to adequately determine whether 
the value or risks associated with this type of contracting can be measured accu-
rately? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. We have not recently assessed DOD’s overall use of 
performance-based contracting approaches 6 and therefore cannot comment on a 
broader level. We have, however, assessed DOD’s use of performance-based logistics 
(PBL) arrangements, a specific type of a performance-based approach, which illus-
trates some of the challenges agencies face when implementing performance-based 
approaches.7 PBL is defined by DOD as the purchase of performance outcomes (such 
as the availability of functioning weapon systems) through long-term support ar-
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8 A business case analysis is an analytical tool for assessing the projected costs, benefits, and 
risks of a PBL arrangement compared with other alternative weapon system support options. 

9 GAO, Defense Logistics: Improved Analysis and Cost Data Needed to Evaluate the Cost-ef-
fectiveness of Performance Based Logistics, GAO–09–41 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 19, 2008). 
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tors. Therefore, the use of performance metrics could introduce a large element of risk for the 
contractor that may be built into the costs of such an arrangement. 

11 Under Secretary of Defense (Acquisition, Technology and Logistics), Memorandum, Perform-
ance Based Logistics: Purchasing Using Performance Based Criteria (Aug. 16, 2004). 

12 DOD had previously issued guidance for using economic analysis in the Department’s deci-
sion making (DOD Instruction 7041.3, Economic Analysis for Decisionmaking, November 7, 
1995), and this guidance recommends the analysis of both quantitative and qualitative factors. 
However, when DOD in 2001 recommended the development of a business case analysis prior 
to implementing a PBL arrangement, it provided little criteria for conducting such an analysis. 

13 The Defense Acquisition Guidebook provides an interactive, online reference to policy and 
discretionary best practices. The guidebook is available at https://akss.dau.mil/dag/. 

rangements, rather the purchase of individual elements of support, such as parts, 
repairs, and engineering support. 

DOD has not been able to adequately determine the value and risks associated 
with PBL arrangements. Two key limiting factors are (1) deficiencies in DOD’s use 
of business case analysis and (2) insufficient cost data from existing arrangements. 
Although DOD’s guidance recommends that business case analyses 8 be used to 
guide decision making regarding the implementation of PBL to provide weapon sys-
tem support, and that the analyses be updated at key decision points both to vali-
date the approach taken and to support future plans, we found that the services are 
not consistent in their use of such analyses.9 About half of the DOD program offices 
responsible for the 29 PBL arrangements we reviewed either did not use a business 
case analysis (or economic analysis) or could not provide documentation for signifi-
cant parts of their analyses. Even when business cases were prepared, we found 
that program offices often did not update them in accordance with DOD’s guidance 
and service policies. Additionally, most of the analyses we reviewed did not identify 
and quantify the benefits that could be expected from contractor incentives to in-
crease reliability or improve processes to reduce support costs, nor recognize or 
quantify the costs associated with the transfer of risk that occurs under a perform-
ance-based support arrangement.10 The lack of detailed and standardized cost data 
maintained by program offices further limits DOD’s evaluation of PBL costs, as 
many factors influence the overall costs of weapon system support. Despite DOD 
guidance issued in 2004 stating that PBL contracts shall include cost reporting re-
quirements to support contract management and future cost estimating and price 
analysis,11 we found that program offices generally did not receive detailed cost data 
and only knew the overall amounts paid for support. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Has GAO assessed whether DOD has adequate systems in place 
to compare alternative options, especially when a performance based logistics con-
tract is being considered? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. DOD does not have adequate systems in place to 
compare alternative support options when considering performance based logistics 
arrangements. Although DOD’s guidance recommends that business case analyses 
be used to guide decision making regarding the implementation of PBL to provide 
weapon system support, we found that the use of these analyses was not consistent 
among the services because DOD did not require that the analyses be conducted and 
updated and did not provide specific criteria to guide their development.12 In addi-
tion, we noted that DOD, in updating its Defense Acquisition Guidebook,13 no longer 
specifically recommends a business case analysis as a best practice; rather, it rec-
ommends the development of a ‘‘support strategy analysis’’ as part of the PBL im-
plementation process. According to the guidebook, the support strategy analysis can 
be a business case analysis, economic analysis, decision-tree analysis, or other best- 
value-type assessment. Most of the services eventually issued some policies and 
guidance for business case analyses. However, with the exception of the Army, the 
services have not established the internal controls, including a review and approval 
process, necessary to ensure that business case analyses are conducted prior to PBL 
implementation and updated after implementation. DOD fully concurred with our 
recommendations to require the development of a business case analysis to support 
the decision-making process regarding weapon system support alternatives, includ-
ing PBL, and to require that each service revise guidance to implement internal con-
trols to ensure that program offices prepare and update business case analyses. 
DOD stated that the Department will take steps to require the use of business case 
analyses in the next iteration of DOD’s acquisition regulations. DOD also stated 
that the Army’s internal controls will be reviewed by its Life Cycle Product Support 
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Assessment Team, which will make recommendations for expansion of DOD-wide 
policy as part of the team’s overall recommendations. DOD partially concurred with 
our recommendation to revise PBL business case analysis guidance to clearly define 
what should be included in a business case analysis and to establish specific criteria 
and methods for evaluating PBL support arrangements, stating that the Life Cycle 
Product Support Assessment Team will review existing business case analysis pol-
icy. The Department will evaluate the team’s recommendations on providing specific 
criteria and methods for evaluating support arrangements and determine how best 
to incorporate these recommendations into mandatory policy. 

Mr. ANDREWS. In PBL contracts, what types of cost metrics should be included 
to ensure that costs are being reduced as intended? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. While it is the agency’s role to determine what type 
of cost metrics should be used, GAO has recommended DOD collect detailed, stand-
ardized cost data to support effective program management. While DOD has identi-
fied performance-based metrics for PBL arrangements, it has not specified metrics 
for ensuring that costs are being reduced as intended. DOD guidance issued in 2004 
directed PBL arrangements to be constructed to purchase performance, which is de-
fined using criteria such as cost per unit usage, operational availability, operational 
reliability, logistics footprint, and logistics response time. The guidance rec-
ommended that PBL metrics be tailored to reflect the unique circumstance of the 
arrangement, but still support these desired outcomes and that performance meas-
ures be tailored by the Military Departments to reflect the unique circumstances of 
the PBL arrangement. Many of the 29 PBL arrangements we reviewed did not con-
tain cost metrics. Some of the aviation PBL arrangements we reviewed were nego-
tiated on a cost per flight hour basis, but none of the non-aviation PBL arrange-
ments included a similar cost per unit of usage metric. As previously mentioned, the 
lack of detailed and standardized cost data maintained by the program offices also 
limited the evaluation of PBL costs, as many factors influence the overall costs of 
weapon system support. Based on our work, we recommended that DOD require 
program offices to collect and report support cost data for PBL arrangements in a 
consistent, standardized format with sufficient detail to support traditional cost 
analysis and effective program management. DOD partially concurred and stated 
that a provision for tailored cost reporting for major acquisition programs designed 
to facilitate future cost estimating and price analysis has been included in the draft 
DOD Instruction 5000.2.14 Additionally, the Life Cycle Product Support Assessment 
Team is reviewing support cost reporting and cost analysis as a part of its ongoing 
study. According to DOD’s response, the ultimate goal is standardized support cost 
reporting for all life cycle product support efforts, to include support provided by 
government activities. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Under a performance based logistics contract, what steps should 
DOD take to ensure that the right balance is struck between giving the contractor 
sufficient autonomy to manage the resources to achieve the performance objectives 
and ensure that an adequate level of competition is maintained to incentivize per-
formance? 

Mr. HUTTON and Mr. SOLIS. While our PBL work has not directly addressed this 
question, in 2004 we compared industry practices for activities using complex and 
costly equipment with life-cycle management issues similar to those of military sys-
tems to identify lessons learned that could be useful to DOD.15 In general, company 
officials said that performance-based contracts are a tool most often used selectively 
in a noncompetitive environment in an effort to control cost and reduce risk. Our 
review found that while 7 of the 14 companies interviewed used some type of per-
formance-based contracting, it was used at the subsystem or component level—for 
commodities such as engines, wheels, and brakes—and it was generally used for 
older systems. Company officials said that performance-based contracting works bet-
ter for subsystems and components where available cost and performance data are 
sufficient to establish a good business case analysis, noting that this is more dif-
ficult to accomplish for new systems, where performance data are uncertain. In gen-
eral, company officials said they relied more widely on other contracting vehicles, 
such as time and material contracts, particularly for newer systems that don’t have 
a performance history. We also found no private-sector performance-based contracts 
being used at the platform level. Instead, company representatives preferred to re-
tain the program integration function that they considered a core function essential 
to the success of their business operations. Additionally, they preferred to (1) take 
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advantage of competition when it is available for subsystems or components, (2) 
gain purchasing power from volume discounts on subsystems or components across 
their entire fleet, and (3) avoid the administrative costs that would be charged by 
a prime integrator for managing subcontractors. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Service contracting is often viewed as being less complex than pur-
chases for products. However, service contracting now makes up approximately 60% 
of the Department’s budget and includes weapons systems and support and IT sys-
tems. Do you believe the Army has the tools to measure value on services con-
tracting to support the warfighter in terms of ensuring that contractor supported 
services are provided on a timely basis and in an economical and efficient manner? 

Mr. PARSONS. The Army’s primary tool for evaluating how well a given service 
contractor performs its contract requirements is the Contracting Officer Representa-
tive (COR) Program. The CORs are the ‘‘eyes and ears’’ of the contracting officer 
and track technical performance to validate the contractor is performing the work 
that was ordered under a contract. We combine this process with performance based 
work statements (PWSs) that specify the results that are to be delivered and how 
the Army will measure those results. We use techniques such as the DOD’s Seven 
Steps method, http://www.acquisition.gov/comp/sevenlsteps/index.html, to develop 
PWS’s that are tailored to reflect the specific requirements of the work to be per-
formed and the performance environment. The metrics that we use to evaluate per-
formance include cost, schedule, and various aspects of technical performance that 
are focused on outcomes. 

Mr. ANDREWS. GAO has found that the Department lacks a strategic approach to 
managing services, and needs to develop methods to assess risk when acquiring 
services. Would you detail what actions the Army has taken to develop such an ap-
proach? 

Mr. PARSONS. The Army is building upon its functional organizational and com-
mand structure to facilitate and further the initiatives of commodity management 
and strategic sourcing. Medical products, services, and research are exclusively 
managed and sourced through the Army Medical Command. Major weapon systems 
and equipment, material, and related logistics support are primarily managed and 
sourced through the Army Materiel Command. Garrison and Base operations sup-
port for Army installations is managed by the Army Installation Command with 
procurement support provided by the Army Contracting Command. Major construc-
tion is managed and sourced by the Army Corps of Engineers. Strategic transpor-
tation services are managed and procured by the Army Surface Deployment and 
Distribution Command. 

The Army’s established strategic sourcing goals are to: 
• Establish enterprise-wide cross-functional acquisition strategies 
• Reduce Total Cost of Ownership for acquired goods and services 
• Improve ability to meet socio-economic goals 
• Standardize acquisition business processes 
• Improve the skills of acquisition community 
We are evolving a deliberate strategic sourcing movement that focuses on estab-

lishing Army-wide contracts for common use supplies and services. For example, we 
now have an Army-wide contract for cell phones that has achieved substantial dis-
counts from the GSA contracts prices and support better controls over who is given 
a cell phone and what type of calling program they may use. Net effect is a cost 
avoidance of $79.2 million per year. The Blanket Purchase Agreements provide con-
sistent enterprise terms and conditions, eliminate activation, deactivation and other 
fees previously charged, and provide aggressive pricing on both cellular devices and 
service plans. Service plans also include a new flat rate pricing option not previously 
available to Army users. The flat rate price plan helps minimize the costs of using 
more than monthly allotted minutes and using fewer than the total minutes pur-
chased each month by charging the user a low flat rate per minute only for minutes 
used each month. Use of this pricing option takes a lot of the guesswork out of 
matching individual users to the appropriate pricing plan and significantly lowers 
the total cost of cellular service for most users relative to existing plans. 

The Army uses suites of multiple-award indefinite quantity contracts to support 
all types of operations leveraging our service spending. Examples include the Field 
and Installation Support Readiness Team (FIRST) that provides logistical support 
requirements including logistics program management, repair and maintenance sup-
port, supply chain management, quality assurance support, logistics training sup-
port, and transportation support in worldwide locations. 

Other examples of our strategic sourcing initiatives: The Computer Hardware, En-
terprise, Software and Solutions (CHESS) program and the Information Technology, 
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E–Commerce and Commercial Contracting Center (ITEC–4) developed negotiated 
bulk purchase pricing for commercial desktops and notebooks. We consolidate most 
of the Army requirements for desktops and notebooks into semiannual buys to maxi-
mize cost savings through volume discounts. Two contracts at CECOM provide cen-
tralized management of requirements for logistics and service support (the so-called 
R2 and S3 suites of contracts). These contracts are used across the Army. Finally, 
the AMCOM EXPRESS contracts provide professional engineering and support serv-
ices—once again for all Army customers—at a savings to the prices on the related 
GSA schedules. 

Mr. ANDREWS. Does the Army or the Department maintain a common database 
of past performance data for services? In particular, for commercial services that fill 
similar needs across various agencies? If so, how widespread is its use and what 
could be done to improve its use? If not, would such a database be a useful tool for 
finding good contractors, similar to a Better Business Bureau? 

Mr. PARSONS. The Army uses the Contractor Performance Assessment Reporting 
System to feed data on how well a contractor performed on a given contract into 
the central federal Past Performance Information Retrieval System (PPIPRS), which 
is similar to the Better Business Bureau concept. The National Institutes of Health, 
NASA and DOD operate systems to track contractor performance. These systems all 
feed into PPIRS. Contracting officers must collect past performance information on 
any Services or Information Technology contract for more than $1,000,000 and 
transmit that information to the central database. We have been collecting this type 
of information since 1999. Contracting Officers can access data within PPIRS from 
across the Federal Government and use that data as part of the evaluation of past 
performance that is part of most source selections. 

Mr. ANDREWS. What is the difference between Advisory and Assistance Services 
and Consulting Services? Generally, these types of contracts have broad statements 
of work, so how does the Army measure value? What steps does the Army take, and 
what additional steps, if any, should the Army take to minimize conflicts of interest 
that may develop with the acquisition of Advisory and Assistance Services, given 
that contractor personnel work in the same office environment as the Army cus-
tomer? What challenges are created in objectively measuring performance of con-
tractor personnel who seem to be an indistinguishable part of the government team? 

Mr. PARSONS. Advisory and Assistance Services, according to FAR Part 2.101 
means ‘‘those services provided under contract by nongovernmental sources to sup-
port or improve: organizational policy development; decision-making; management 
and administration; program and/or project management and administration; or 
R&D activities. It can also mean the furnishing of professional advice or assistance 
rendered to improve the effectiveness of Federal management processes or proce-
dures (including those of an engineering and technical nature). In rendering the 
foregoing services, outputs may take the form of information, advice, opinions, alter-
natives, analyses, evaluations, recommendations, training and the day-to-day aid of 
support personnel needed for the successful performance of ongoing Federal oper-
ations.’’ These services are obtained to improve the efficiency of the agency. They 
do not include routine information technology support services. The acquisition of 
advisory and assistance services is a legitimate way to improve Government services 
and operations. Advisory and assistance services may be used at all organizational 
levels to help managers achieve maximum effectiveness or economy in their oper-
ations. 

Consulting Services are a possible subset of Advisory and Assistance Services— 
if advice is being provided that will improve agency efficiency. 

Mr. ANDREWS. What unique issues, if any, does the Army face in obtaining serv-
ices via fixed price contracts? 

Mr. PARSONS. Services may be obtained under a fixed price contract if the state-
ment of work is well defined and there are clear end products that will be delivered. 
If you are in a ‘‘tear down and quote’’ or other repair situation where the contractor 
cannot tell what the exact work required will be, a fixed price contract is not the 
right arrangement. Professor Steve Schooner, Co-Director of the Government Pro-
curement Law Program at the George Washington University, uses the analogy of 
obtaining plumbing service to repair a broken toilet to illustrate this problem. 
Plumbing is normally obtained under a time and materials arrangement. If you ask 
a plumber to pre-price a job before he is able to examine the broken fixture, he will 
set a price that would cover the worst-case scenario—$400, or the price to com-
pletely replace the entire toilet. If you priced it on a time and material basis, it 
could be just $50 for his time to snake the drain. 

Mr. ANDREWS. We often hear of ‘‘contractors managing other contractors’’. In your 
experience, how prevalent is this practice? Does the Army have contractors whose 
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responsibility it is to supervise or evaluate the work of other contractors? If so, how 
does the Army ensure that best value is being obtained for the warfighter? 

Mr. PARSONS. The Army uses contractors to advise government personnel about 
technical issues. Government personnel make decisions about what supplies or serv-
ices are to be acquired by the Government, take actions based on evaluations of con-
tractor performance, and accept or reject contractor products or services. As part of 
the acquisition planning process, senior Army officials must certify that the con-
tractor will not perform inherently governmental services. If the services are closely 
related to inherently governmental, there must be controls in place (as part of the 
contract execution/oversight process) to prevent contractors from performing prohib-
ited services. This policy has been in place for about two years. Requiring officials 
must provide the contracting officer a written determination that none of the func-
tions required are inherently governmental as part of the acquisition package pro-
vided to contracting. Disagreements regarding the determination must be resolved 
by the Contracting Officer prior to issuance of the solicitation. The DOD guidance 
that addresses how to evaluate the contractor services is DOD Instruction 1100.22, 
Guidance for Determining Workforce Mix. 

QUESTION SUBMITTED BY MR. COOPER 

Mr. COOPER. Please describe, in detail, acquisition ‘‘horror stories’’ you have seen 
in your career. And how many incidents occur that are squashed internally? 

Mr. PARSONS. The chart provided with this QFR appears to be a summary of the 
POGO on-line database of contractor misconduct data. However, we have not been 
able to duplicate the number of cases indicated for the Army on the QFR chart 
using the on-line search capabilities of the POGO database which indicates 19 cases 
of misconduct where Army is the contracting agency. We offer the following informa-
tion regarding some of the most recent cases that have been investigated and adju-
dicated: 

• Stephen Seamans—Convicted of fraud relating to a subcontract with a Kuwaiti 
cleaning company. Mr. Seamans has been convicted and debarred. He served 8 
months of a year and a day prison term; released September 2007. 

• Jeff Mazon—Indicted for fraud for a subcontract related to La Nouvelle. Mr. 
Mazon was accused of inflating Nouvelle’s bid to eight times over the estimated 
cost for providing fuel tankers before awarding the resulting contract. Mazon 
was indicted in March 2005 and pled guilty in March 2009 to making a false 
statement. He has not been sentenced. This matter has been turned over to 
DoJ, Criminal and Civil Divisions for recovery/remedy. Mr. Mazon and La 
Nouvelle have been suspended indefinitely, pending completion of investigation, 
court proceedings, etc., effective 18 May 2005. A former managing partner of 
La Nouvelle, Mr. Alhijazi, has also been suspended in connection with this case. 
He is a fugitive in Kuwait. Company and personal suspension remain in place 
until DoJ dismisses the indictment or closes its investigation. 

• Glenn Powell—Admitted to accepting $110,000 in kickbacks from an Iraqi sub-
contractor. Mr Powell has been debarred effective 16 February 2006 until 14 
September 2009. Additionally, Mr. Powell is prohibited from serving in any ca-
pacity with the authority to influence, advise, or control decisions on any DOD 
Contracts or first tier subcontracts effective 18 November 2005 until 17 Novem-
ber 2010. Powell will repay $91,000 IAW court ruling. He was sentenced to 15 
months confinement. 

• Anthony Martin—Admitted to taking kickbacks from First Kuwaiti General 
Trading & Contracting Company in exchange for the award of subcontracts. 
Martin pled guilty in July 2007 to violating the Anti-Kickback Act. He was sen-
tenced to 12 months and a day and supervised release for 2 years. He must 
repay approximately $200,000. This matter has been turned over to DoJ, Crimi-
nal and Civil Divisions for recovery/remedy. Martin was proposed for debarment 
indefinitely on 29 September 2008. Mr. Martin is prohibited from serving in any 
capacity with the authority to influence, advise, or control decisions on any 
DOD Contracts or first tier subcontracts effective, 06 June 2008 until 05 June 
2013. The Army suspension/debarment official has agreed to delay any action 
against First Kuwaiti until DoJ has completed its investigation if the company 
does not enter into new government contracts. Agreement date is 11 December 
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2008. A one-time exception granted on 3 February 2009 to compete for 3 Corps 
of Engineers contracts. 
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